Blo	oggers vs. Influencers. Can my next meal really be influenced by anyone?
A stu	dy on the effects of digital platforms and review valence on consumers' attitudes, perceive
	credibility and purchase intentions in regards to choosing a restaurant.
Stude	ent Name: Raluca Blaga
Stude	ent Number: 583825
Supe	rvisor: Dr. Petra Tenbült
1	
Erası	nus School of History, Culture, and Communication
Erası	nus University Rotterdam
Mast	er of Media and Business. Thesis

Acknowledgments

I am really grateful that I had the chance to write my Master Thesis on a topic that I really like and is in my area of interest. Furthermore, I would like to thank my supervisor, Petra Tenbült, who supported me along this journey and offered a piece of advice whenever I needed it.

Special thanks to my family and especially to the person I am honoured to call my sister. I am forever grateful for her endless guidance and support. Besides my family, special thanks also go to my close ones and friends who were beside me along this journey and advised me to take what life throws at me one step at a time.

Lastly, I am thankful to everyone who took a bit of their time to complete my online questionnaire. Your input plays an important role in the bigger picture of what I can call my research paper. Your participation is very much appreciated.

Bloggers vs. Influencers. Can my next meal really be influenced by anyone? ABSTRACT

The goal of this research study was to understand the effect of Instagram's popularity on people's buying intentions. Furthermore, it allows for a comparison with blogs that were proven to be highly influential a few years ago. Can Instagram replace them in the eye of the consumers? How easy and how fast the digital world is changing and what could be the next influential platform? The platform that can affect behaviours and attitudes of consumers towards products and services, and especially in the restaurant industry.

Nowadays, there is more and more content related to restaurants, food and the hospitality industry. This content is usually in form of online reviews. Even though the recommendations are shared in the online environment, they have the power to influence consumers in their decision to visit a restaurant. More precisely, they have the power to shift opinions and to shape consumers' attitude, trust and intentions of purchase. The purpose of the study is to answer these questions in the context of investigating the effect of the valence and the platform of the review. Furthermore, the focus is on the two platforms (Instagram and personal blog) and the comparison between their effects on the dependent test variables. The research study implements a 2x4 experimental design, gathering results with an online questionnaire.

When referring to the results of the research paper, some were predicted and some were unexpected, but all of them provide important insights into the chosen subject. The results of the study bring clarity in the way online reviews can be managed by restaurant owners and how social media should be addressed and viewed in this digital era, to benefit businesses. In terms of scientific relevance, the findings provide some interesting information on how the power of Instagram is greater than the power of blogs. Therefore, concepts of influencers and bloggers are also discussed in connection to the research framework. Furthermore, the findings related to the valence of the review bring interesting perspectives. For most hypotheses, balanced reviews are not proven to be more credible and persuasive than negative reviews, neither increasing consumers' attitudes. However, balanced reviews are considered to be the most credible, while positive reviews the most persuasive.

Keywords:

Influencers, Food Bloggers, Online reviews, Restaurant recommendations, Instagram

Table of Contents

Preface

Abstract and Keywords

1.	Introduction	1
	1.1. Credibility, Consumers' Attitudes and Purchase Intention	4
	1.2. Platform types	5
2.	Theoretical Background	8
	2.1. Social media and The attention economy	8
	2.2. The User Gratification Theory in understanding why people use social media to satisfy their needs	
	2.3. Two-Step flow Theory	
	2.4. The Restaurant Industry and Online reviews	11
	2.5. eWOM and Purchase Intention	12
	2.6. The social learning theory and Consumers' Attitudes	13
	2.7. Perceived credibility	14
	2.8. Main effects for Review Valence	15
	2.9. Main effects for Platform type	18
3.	Methodology	23
	3.1. Argument for the chosen method	23
	3.2. Sample	25
	3.3. Operationalisation	26
	3.3.1. Pre-test	27
	3.3.1. Purchase Intention	28
	3.3.2. Perceived Source Credibility	28
	2 2 2 Consumars' attituda	20

3.3.4. Demographics	31
3.3.5. Manipulation Check	31
3.4. Procedure	31
3.5. Experimental materials and Stimuli preparation	33
3.6. Analysis	34
4. Results	36
4.1. Data cleaning and preparation	36
4.2. Manipulation checks	37
4.3. Demographics	37
4.4. Internal consistency	38
4.5. Hypotheses testing	38
4.5.1. Main effects for purchase intention	38
4.5.2. Main effects for consumers' attitudes	39
4.5.3. Main effects for trustworthiness	40
4.5.4. Main effects for expertise	42
4.5.5. Interaction effects	43
4.6. Summary	45
5. Results	48
5.1. Discussion and Conclusion	48
5.2. Managerial implications	52
5.3. Limitations	54
5.4. Future research	56
References	59
Appendix A	75

Appendix B	77
Appendix C	90

1. Introduction

Not many people know the story of Oobah Butler, who wrote fake reviews on TripAdvisor for a living and decided to create a fictional restaurant – The Shed at Dulwich. It was the most wanted restaurant for a while and the hardest to get into but there was a catch – it didn't exist (Rosenberg, 2017). He had realized that opinions spread on social media can show a false reality and the reviews we all see are not always genuine. Within this current environment of misinformation, he wanted to prove that not everything we believe to be true, actually is, and we can be easily influenced in our decisions.

TripAdvisor is a social media site and a platform for people who want to post comments, impressions and recommendations about destinations, restaurant and hotels in the form of a review (Yoo, et al., 2016). But what are reviews? According to Park et al. (2007), an online review is data created by the consumer and it represents a piece of new information that shows the facts from the consumers` point of view with advantages or disadvantages, from a negative or positive perspective. When thinking about what influences consumers in their purchase decisions, online reviews play a more important role than traditional marketing (Chakraborty, 2019).

Consumers are usually highly influenced by reviews, and therefore they will most likely go to a restaurant with positive reviews (Resnick et al., 2000). Furthermore, the long-term profitability of a restaurant can be generated by guests that are willing to share their experiences as a positive electronic Word-of-Mouth (eWOM) (Marinkovic et al., 2014). After being exposed to restaurants' reviews shared on Instagram by influencers, buyers' purchase intention regarding choosing a restaurant can be influenced by customer-perceived benefits (Ha, Park & Park, 2016) and trust in the blogger (Weitzl, 2016; Chiang & Jang, 2007). Moreover, another agent that can benefit from eWOM are the companies. Online reviews are beneficial for companies because it is one way to obtain useful information about service quality and demands of the customers, learning directly from their customers (Schuckert et al., 2015).

Ing and Ming (2018), investigated the relationship and the effects of perceived benefits and trustworthiness on consumer attitude towards blogger' recommendations. Furthermore, their study shows a significant relationship between consumer's attitude and blogger

recommendations. This will further affect consumers' purchase intention in regards to visit a restaurant. However, their advice for future research is to include more diverse blog types. One argument for this are the different factors that consumers take into consideration when forming their attitudes and intentions. Therefore, different categories of products can generate different opinions and behaviors.

As people's decisions nowadays regarding a food place are highly influenced by their peers on social media, it can be said that food bloggers are considered to be influencers for the foodservice industry. When considering whether to visit a restaurant or not and which one is worth the hype, food bloggers have become the new benchmark (Hanifati, 2015). Therefore, it is interesting to investigate food blogs.

Although many research papers investigated the concept of eWOM, there are some multiple knowledge gaps that need to be explored. First of all, multiple studies on the topic acknowledge the impact of valence on purchase intentions and consumer attitudes, however, the results about the effect of positive or negative recommendations are somehow contradictory. Some papers suggest positive eWOM to be more influential when talking about attitudes and purchase intention than negative eWOM (Wu, 2013). However, some past studies state the opposite (Boo & Kim, 2013; Baber et al., 2016). It is necessary to understand which form of eWOM valence has the greatest influence in order for managers to know which reviews bear the most importance. It is also crucial for managers to know when and how to react. The results are inconclusive, implying that further study on the topic is needed.

Moreover, in the past research studies the focus was more on concrete products and not on services or experiences and how are these affected by eWOM (Tsao & Hsieh, 2015; Kala & Chaubey, 2018). This can be considered a gap in the literature because companies need to see how eWOM influences intangible products, experiences and services as well. When marketing a product, the focus stays on fulfilling the needs of the consumers. However, when marketing a service, the companies usually concentrate on winning the trust of their customers and creating a good experience for them. Therefore, they strive to create a company-customer relationship. A very important factor that influences a customer's purchase intention when talking about the service industry is the reputation of the company, or what others are saying about the experience, therefore through WOM (Zhivago, 2012). However, in the decision-making process of

purchasing a tangible good, you can determine the standard features that you search for (Tien et al., 2019). On the other hand, it is hard to acknowledge standard features when talking about intangible goods even during or after the consumption, because people may experience them differently. This suggests that purchasing a service or an experience, in this case choosing a restaurant, comes with a bigger risk than buying a product. If a customer is dissatisfied with the purchased product, this can be returned and the customer will receive his money back, but if a consumer is not satisfied with their restaurant experience, there is nothing that can be done to reverse this. This way, consumers are relying on a recommendation in the form of reviews of past customers of the service (Park & Lee, 2009; Racherla & Friske, 2012; Ong, 2012).

For the societal relevance of the study, the focus stays on companies but also on their customers. One of the problems nowadays that companies are facing nowadays is successfully integrating eWOM in their strategy (Rosario et al., 2020). To take an example, a practice that some companies engage in is offering financial benefits to consumers in exchange for positive eWOM. This will have great consequences in the long term. They can jeopardize the credibility and reputation of eWOM and consequently of the companies, and decrease the amount of objective data available. Furthermore, it can also lead to legal actions (Chatterjee, 2001). The companies are losing an important part of the budget if eWOM is not properly managed. This happens because it will have a negative impact on sales but also because it takes a big budget to effectively manage eWOM. The management of eWOM is being implemented also to contribute to brand and reputation management, important intangible assets for companies (Tsou, 2009). To take the example of big companies, JetBlue and American Express spend more than millions of dollars on social media and management of online image and reviews (Barry et al., 2011). Therefore, it is essential that both businesses and customers are benefiting from the way online reviews are managed.

Furthermore, this research study can have great implications on the restaurant industry and the Covid-19 pandemic. Now that the population is getting vaccinated, restrictions are starting to ease and things are planned to go back to normal, online restaurant reviews can be of great importance for people. Firstly, it is very easy to access them without human contact, unlike the classic WOM (Chatterjee, 2001). Online reviews: do consumers use them?.. Second of all, after this long break from going and eating out, consumers might not know which restaurant to

choose now, what are the new places in town and which one is worth a visit. Moreover, it is important for them to know where to look for these reviews in order to find the ones that speak best to their needs (be it on social media or private blogs).

When it comes to following bloggers' online recommendations, factors such as perceived credibility, favourable attitudes and purchase intention play an important role. When one of these is missing, the online reviews are considered to not be persuasive, and therefore consumers won't take any buying action after viewing the recommendations.

1.1. Credibility, Consumers' Attitudes and Purchase Intention

The literature shows that perceived credibility was highly researched in different contexts. In regards to influencer marketing, social media and online reviews, the literature shows that perceived source credibility is an important factor that influencers purchase intention (Weismueller et al., 2020) but can also be influenced by different factors, such as review valence and different platform (van Lohuizen & Barrera, 2016; Zou & Hao, 2011).

In their study, Sokolova and Kefi (2020), investigated the influence of credibility on purchase intention, concerning beauty bloggers promoting products on Youtube and Instagram. Their study concludes that perceived source credibility exhibits a significant and positive influence on purchase intention. Furthermore, another study that investigates how the credibility of TV celebrities affects advertising effectiveness shows that source credibility has the biggest influence on consumers' attitudes and purchase intention (Mansour & Diab, 2016). The literature also presents the consumers' attitude as the predictors of purchase behaviour (Martinez & Kim, 2012).

Online reviews play an important role in forming the opinions and attitudes of consumers. Past papers show a significant influence of negative, positive and balanced reviews on consumer's attitude. To take an example, the study conducted by Zou and Hao (2011), suggests that there is a significant difference in consumers' attitudes reported to negative and positive reviews. Therefore, consumers' attitudes are less favourable when the reviews are negative, and more favourable when the reviews are positive. These finding also confirms the results of Ing and Ming (2018) that state the bloggers' recommendations exert a powerful influence on consumers' attitudes. For the hospitality industry, and more specifically for

restaurants, the literature shows significant effects of eWOM valences on attitudes of the consumers (Yang et al., 2016). According to a study conducted by Li, Liu and Zhang (2020), positive restaurant reviews provoke positive attitudes in the consumers. Furthermore, the more favourable the attitude is, the more likely a consumer is to follow the recommendation and to purchase the product.

Purchase intention has been extensively researched in regards to advertising and mostly products. However, some studies looked into purchase intention referring to services. In their study, van Lohuizen and Trujillo-Barrera (2020), refers to purchase intention as to the intention to visit a restaurant. Moreover, their findings show that consumers' intentions and attitudes are highly influenced by online reviews. Although, the negative reviews have the biggest impact, followed by positive and balanced reviews. The findings brought a new perspective to the literature about the asymmetric effect of valence and confirmed the concept of negativity effect brought up by the literature on eWOM.

1.2. Platform types

Now more than ever, blogs are amongst the most influential online media in regards to consumers` purchase intention. In the last 10 years, the hospitality industry and more specifically the restaurant industry has gone through a series of major changes that shaped the industry, the guests` segmentation and their consumer behaviour, both in restaurants and outside them (Mun, 2020). Culinary TV shows and the emergence of some food bloggers niche increased consumers` interest in the visual dimension of food. A food blogger can be described as a person who is willing to write about their food experiences on a blog (Lepkowska-White & Kortright, 2018). Moreover, food bloggers can choose to specialize in a specific food topic (Bun & Alversia, 2020) and they are usually referred to as "foodies". The difference between them and the culinary bloggers is that their main activity is to test different locals and write reviews according to their experiences. The first use of the word "foodie" was first used in a New York Times Magazine article in 1980, even though the term became popular after the phrase was used in the article "Cuisine Poseur" in 1982 (Poole, 2012). A foodie is an individual whose interest in food and dining experiences is almost exaggerated (Barr & Levy, 1984). It was also argued that "foodie" is a slang word that refers to someone with a high interest in food without a proper field

experience. Nowadays, there is more a discussion around platings and Instagram - worthy dishes, created to be seen by the public, fancy plates and creative food combinations. On the other hand, priorities have also changed for the service area of this industry— the consumers are not only looking for food but an entire experience and it is important to have a memorable, personalized and "worthy of sharing online experience" (Lepkowska-White & Kortright, 2018).

Over time Bloggers evolved into digital influencers who can influence communities that share the same interest (Serman & Sims, 2020). According to More and Lingam (2017), an influencer is an individual who can influence the opinions of potential consumers through social media and also helps the potential customer to make a purchasing decision. Consumers who spend most of their time online and are emphatically involved in social networking are usually relying on peer advice and recommendations for services or products (Bayazit et al., 2017).

A new trend that is emerging and highly discussed in media is the use of Instagram as a platform that facilitates people to voice their opinions, recommendations and criticism. As Instagram has become a resourceful platform for bloggers, food bloggers are starting more and more to carry out their daily activities on this social network (Iskandar & Arden, 2018). In their study, Ing and Ming (2018), concluded that future research papers should take into consideration a comparison between bloggers who are on social media platforms like Facebook, Instagram, Pinterest and the ones that use private blogs as platforms for their activity. One argument for making this comparison is that customers can form different attitudes and buying patterns according to the environment and they are exposed to different environments and social conditions. Therefore, it is interesting to see a comparison between consumers who read reviews posted on private blogs and consumers who read reviews posted by bloggers on Instagram. Past research that investigated the relationships between food bloggers' reviews on Instagram and consumer purchase decisions, show that there is a significant relationship between the two (Puspita & Hendrayati, 2020), but the research hasn't measured the effects that influence this relationship. The scientific relevance of this study is, therefore, represented by the chosen social media platform, which is Instagram. As past papers suggest, that future in-depth analysis should centralize more on platforms, such as Instagram, TikTok, Pinterest, etc. (Liu et al., 2013). Moreover, the relevance of the study is represented by the comparison of online reviews posted

on Instagram and private blogs. Therefore, the research question of this study, followed by the sub-research question is:

RQ: To what extent does the valence of online restaurant reviews written by food bloggers and the platform on which they are posted influence consumers' attitudes, their perceived credibility and purchase intention?

This research study will facilitate a deeper understanding of the two factors (platform type and review valence) influencing consumers' perceived credibility, attitudes and customers' purchase intention towards choosing a restaurant.

2. Theoretical Background

This chapter illustrates the theoretical framework of the study, presenting the hypotheses that were developed from the literature. The first part of the chapter includes a critical review and a summary of all the relevant theories that were utilized in establishing the framework. Therefore, the first section will talk about social media and the attention economy, whilst the second one will discuss the uses and gratification theory. Moreover, the third section explains the Two-Step flow theory, followed by the fourth section that gets into details about The Restaurant Industry and Online reviews. The following two sections present more in-depth the two factors of the study, review valence and the two platform types. Finally, the last three sections illustrate the hypotheses of the study and discuss the concepts of purchase intention, consumers' attitudes and perceived credibility.

2.1. Social media and The attention economy

In order to get a clear view on how online reviews has started to be more persuasive and important for consumers, it is crucial to undesratnd the development of social media and its impact on people's life. Human attention has become one of the most finite resources in the world. Every single action we make every day is a transaction. Social media platforms like Facebook, Instagram and so on are the main actors of the attention economy, as well as being platforms for communicating. Goldhaber (1997) talks about the shift in the economy, going from material-based to human, and explains that the success of social media lays in the fact that it is addictive. The majority of people nowadays are on at least one social network sites and scrolling through a feed has become part of their daily routines. The attraction of Users' and consumers' attention can be explained by the attention economy system. Besides being platforms for communicating, sharing, posting, creating, discussing, for some, social networking sites have become the place where they feel the need to share views and reviews. According to Luo & Zhong (2015) an important feature of communication on these platforms is the exchange of information - a way of sharing different impressions. This can also explain why bloggers moved their activity on social media platforms.

2.2. The User Gratification Theory in understanding why people use social media to satisfy their needs

It is important to understand why people choose to use social media and how this influences their opinion and behaviours. Therefore, the concept of personal blogs, bloggers and influencers can be better interpreted. Consumers' use of social media has multiple explanations. According to Whiting and Williams (2013), people use social media in the need of information sharing and information seeking, social interaction, to share views and express opinions, to gain knowledge about and from others. One concept that will be investigated in this research paper is eWOM in the form of reviews. The reviews need to be credible and trustworthy, showing both the benefits and risks in order for consumers to form a good opinion about the place, and lastly decide to visit a restaurant in this case. Furthermore, this is a way for prospective customers to gain valuable guidance from people who've used the service. Hence, consumers can form an opinion on what's the best and worse that could happen.

The Uses and Gratification theory (U&G) is used to understand why people use certain social media sites and the gratification that derives from them (Liu et al., 2020). This theory assumes that users have a purpose and a motive why they choose to in the consumption of media (Katz and Blumler 1974); individuals are actively looking for satisfying their needs. According to Froget et al., (2013), people choose to use social media for information seeking and information sharing. This can explain why some consumers are motivated to come to these platforms when looking for reviews or when writing online reviews. The restaurant industry has started to be highly affected by online reviews, and many past studies have looked into why people appeal to online reviews before choosing a restaurant and the effects it has on this hospitality industry (Li et al., 2019; Gunden, 2017; Nakayama & Wan, 2019). According to a survey carried out by TripAdvisor, 94 % of the participants admitted that they would choose a restaurant based on an online review (Guta, 2018). Alongside information-seeking, past research studies also found out that some of the motives that make restaurant reviews highly influential are: utility and convenience (Hicks et al., 2012).

2.3. Two-Step flow Theory

By being aware of the two-step flow theory, the concept of eWOM and online reviews can be better understood. The 90-9-1 rule says that 90% of us are lurkers. These people are only

navigating the internet, searching, observing and reading but they don't contribute to the online content. The 9% contribute by sharing and only 1% actively participate in creating the content (Carron-Arthur, Cunningham & Griffiths, 2014). However, for all the people that use the internet and social media platforms to be constantly up to date with everything, the relationship is circular. Without consumers who want and read online reviews, opinion leaders, bloggers and influencers would not exist. In a digital world full of ads, sponsored posts, offers, people are starting to feel the need for an honest opinion, from past consumers, someone familiar, someone that can make them feel confident with their decision. Therefore, people write reviews so that other prospective customers can read and follow them and finally share their honest opinion with others. This is what is called word of mouth (WOM) or electronic word of mouth (eWOM). However, in this research, the emphasis is on the comparison between blogs and Instagram and which one has more effects on eWOM and consumers. The first and main difference between the two platforms is that blogs were more popular a few years ago; now Instagram is the place most of the consumers go to when they want a quick opinion (Korotina, A., & Jargalsaikhan, T. (2016).

According to the two-step flow theory, the people that extract information from media and share it with people in their circle or mass audiences are the opinion leaders (Katz & Lazarsfeld's, 1955). Furthermore, through their messages, they can affect people's attitudes and behaviours through the so-called word of mouth (WOM) (Bennett & Manheim, 2006). The followers perceive opinion leaders to be competent in discussing certain topics, as well as being honest and trustworthy (Turcotte, et al., 2015). Opinion leaders can effectively influence consumers' behaviour and decision-making process, by disclosing persuasive information and compelling reviews (Chaney, 2001). Since they are recognized to be more reliable than advertising displayed by big brands, they can persuade their followers into trying the experience they previously had (Zhou et al., 2019). One aspect of why a recommendation from an opinion leader is considered to be trustworthy is that they are not completely driven by economic benefits (Lin et al., 2018). Thus, social media influencers which are also viewed as opinion leaders in specific fields have a big influence on consumers' purchase intention (Casaló et al., 2018). Consumers usually use these reviews in order to get the full benefits for the money they spend (Lee & Ma, 2012).

2.4. The Restaurant Industry and Online reviews

When it comes to the restaurant industry, social media changed how owners refer to consumers and their dining experience and have made a change in how they strategize their marketing (Kwok & Yu, 2013). According to a study carried out by MGH, a restaurant marketing agency, revealed that 82 % of the participants are on social media, 36 % follow multiple restaurants on these accounts, approximately 50 % of them are influenced by social media when choosing a place to eat (Industry News, 2019). Furthermore, some statistics curated by Bright Local suggest that consumers read reviews about the restaurant industry more than for any other industry and 84 % of the participants said that they trust online reviews as much as personal recommendations when thinking about a place to eat (BrightLocal, 2020). According to these statistics, consumers are highly influenced by online reviews and are likely to obtain these recommendations from social media platforms before going to a restaurant. Moreover, it seems that restaurant owners have become more aware of the implications social media has on their business and the power that lays in it. Therefore, their consumers' experience can have a longterm effect on how others are perceiving their restaurant. Social media also provides a space, a channel for diners to share their views about how it went (Mhlanga & Tichaawa, 2017). When choosing a restaurant, customers are now consulting not family members and their friends, but also online reviews posted on social media (Ong, 2012). As a result, customers frequently search for eWOM posted by previous consumers.

2.5. eWOM and Purchase Intention

Most past research papers suggest that eWOM is an important factor that influences purchase intention. The valence of a product review is described as whether it contains positive or negative statements (Cheung & Thadani, 2012). Positive and negative online reviews can impact differently the overall purchase intention. According to past studies on this topic, positive reviews will increase purchase intention, while negative will usually decrease it (Sutanto & Aprianingsih, 2016). A survey conducted by TripAdvisor found out that 31% of the consumers will probably choose a restaurant that has more positive reviews (Guta, 2018). Moreover, according to Zhang et al., (2010) when the majority of the reviews were favourable, the restaurants had more visits. Therefore, consumers are highly persuaded by both negative and positive reviews, but in different directions. However, reviews from people with expertise had less of an impact on the decision-making result than recommendations from other customers. A positive attitude towards social media reviews can lead to a higher involvement in information seeking and eventually, can influence the purchase intention. According to a study conducted by Filieri et al., (2018), a review that contains both negative and positive aspects is more persuasive than one-sided reviews, presenting a higher intent of purchase. This happens because the review shows both sides of the story and does not seem on the company's side, making the opinion more reliable. A recommendations that reveal all the aspects of the experience may appeal to consumers more and therefore increase their intention to visit that place.

2.6. The social learning theory and Consumers' Attitudes

The social learning theory proposed by Bandura (1963) is suggested as a theoretical framework to investigate which factors predict the behaviour and intention of customers (King & Multon 1996). Furthermore, it was largely used in past communication studies and marketing papers (Bush et al. 2004). According to this theory, an individual can acquire a certain behaviour and attitude by observing and imitating the reactions of others (Martin & Bush, 2000). Previous marketing studies have used this theory alongside various socialization agents such as celebrities and friends to analyze and understand consumers' behaviour (North & Kotze 2001; Martin & Bush 2000). In understanding social media influencers, the theory that serves as a contextual foundation is the social learning theory. Therefore, this theory suggests that consumers' attitude and persuasiveness of influencers (i.e., the attractiveness of the source, credibility and trustworthiness of the source) in promoting certain products and services, can have an impact on customers' purchase intention. A consumer's attitude can be defined by his beliefs, feelings and behavioural intention towards choosing a service or buying a product. Factors that can influence consumers' attitudes are among others, perceived benefits, credibility, reference group like family and friends. The more favourable the attitude, the more chances are that a consumer will follow its intentions to buy or choose a service. Past research papers show that extremely reliable reviews are more likely than less reliable reviews to reassure consumers and shift their attitudes and behaviours in the direction of the valence (Chakraborty, 2019; Lee & Koo, 2012; van Lohuizen & Trujillo-Barrera, 2020). In their study, Lim and Van Der Haide (2015), concluded that reviews' valence have a direct impact on consumers' attitudes. According to Lee et al. (2009), positive online reviews have a bigger impact on consumers' attitudes, compared to negative reviews. Furthermore, Park & Kang's (2019), study showed that when the review is balanced, consumers tend to have a more favourable attitude, compared to one-sided reviews.

2.7. Perceived credibility

Hovland and Weiss (1951), first introduced the theory of source credibility, a communication theory that states an individual can be persuaded by a piece of information depending on its degree of credibility. Source credibility refers to how much a receiver trusts a particular source's statements (Seiler & Kucza, 2017). Moreover, two important factors that make up the credibility of the source and represent what people are looking for when reading an online review is trustworthiness and expertise (Chakraborty, 2019). Therefore, two of the test variables of the study are perceived expertise and perceived trustworthiness. The concept of trustworthiness was defined by Friedman et al., (1976) as: "the attribute of dignity, believability and honesty possessed by the endorser and observed by consumers" while expertise is defined by as Hovland et al., 1953: "the degree of perceived understanding, skills, and knowledge that the endorser has."

According to past research studies, source credibility and the quality of the argument play an important role in making a consumer decide whether they should visit the restaurant or not (Zhang et al., 2014). When it comes to consumers being in a neutral state when reading reviews, unfavourable comments are more credible and persuasive than positive comments (Sen & Lerman, 2007). Past papers show that good reviews are recognized to be less credible than bad reviews (Filieri, 2016; Von Helversen et al., 2018). When there is a higher amount of negative reviews, they are considered to be more trustworthy (Cheung et al., 2009). Good online reviews can have less impact on attitudes and buying intentions due to a loss of credibility of positive reviews.

The literature shows that a single balanced opinion affects the credibility of consumers in a positive way, but when there is a collection of balanced opinions, the credibility of consumers is affected in a negative way (Kusumasondjaja et al., 2012). An important factor that influences the credibility of reviews is their consistency. Therefore, the credibility of the reviews is increasing when there is a collection of only positive reviews, or only negative reviews and is decreasing when there is a collection of balanced reviews (both positive and negative) (Van Lohuizen & Trujillo-Barrera, 2019). In his study, Filieri (2018), investigates the relationship between balanced reviews and credibility and their findings show that balanced reviews are perceived to be more credible than positive and negative reviews. According to the study:

"Respondents declare that they value highly more moderate reviews because these reviews often provide a balanced and more plausible opinion of an establishment than reviews with extreme ratings."

This confirms the findings of Eisend (2006), that found out balanced reviews are more trustworthy than one-sided reviews especially if the latter are "short, emotional, and contain no details".

2.8. Main effects for Review Valence

The review valence can refer to it being positive, negative or having both elements, and that makes it balanced. In past research studies, the valence of online reviews has been highly investigated (Ballantine & Yeung, 2015; Fazio et al., 2015; Lee l& Koo, 2012), but there are no consistent findings around this topic. Therefore, there are no clear results that show which one between negative, positive and balanced valence has the most impact on perceived credibility, purchase intention and consumers' attitudes. However, several research papers have discovered that valence has a major impact on consumers' attitudes (Lee et al., 2009), perceived credibility (Ballatine & Yeung, 2015) and purchase intention (Tata et al., 2020).

According to past research papers, the credibility of the review is different when the valence of the review is different. Consumers' views shared online cannot be controlled by marketers or businesses. While some businesses will get favourable feedback, some will receive negative reviews from their dissatisfied customers (Sen & Lerman, 2017). Although, the literature shows inconsistent findings of whether positive, negative or two-sided reviews have a greater influence on customers' purchase intention, perceived credibility and consumers' attitudes. According to Wilemsen (2011), when an opinion shared online is positive, a consumer will perceived and recall it better, and therefore will follow the recommendation, ending up visiting the restaurant. The credibility of positive reviews can become questionable when the amount of positive feedback about a single business is by far more than negative reviews. Therefore, this will make consumers look for negative views about the product, or service (Pavlou & Dimoka, 2006).

"Negativity bias" refers to the tendency of people to believe negative aspects and experiences more easily compared to positive ones, and this, therefore, affects our behaviour (Rozin & Royzman, 2001). Thus, as concluded in the findings of past research studies, online reviews with mostly negative information have a bigger impact on consumers' attitudes and behaviours of consumers compared to positive reviews (Fazio et al., 2015; Baumeister et al., 2001). This can be the result of customers with low expertise who read the reviews. Consumers listen more to this type of reviews because they want to minimize certain risks (Cheng & Loi, 2014). In one of their study Sen and Lerman (2007), concluded that people think negative reviews have more to do with the actual product or service, compared to positive reviews. Furthermore, another argument in favour of negative reviews is the belief that this kind of WOM is not related to the company directly, like how some positive reviews may be (Chiou, 2018). This, therefore, increases their perceived credibility.

However, some studies contradict the findings mentioned above (Lee et al., 2009; Doh & Hwang, 2009). And their findings are explained by the "positivity bias" or the "positivity effect. This concept refers to people' capacity to positively analyse an event that also has negative aspects (Reed et al., 2014). Furthermore, it can also suggest a selective optimization, consumers only remembering positive aspects and experiences. According to a tendency in the consumers' attitudes when reading a negative review, is to blame it on a single bad experience with the service or product (Manthiou et al., 2020).

According to past research papers on the subject, there are no consistent findings regarding the influence of review valence. However, O'Keefe (1999), states that balanced reviews that contain both negative and positive aspects are more effective in increasing consumers' purchase intention, than reviews that only present one side of the story. And this happens because of the presence of counterarguments. Furthermore, the study found that balanced reviews are perceived to be more credible than negative or positive reviews. It also suggests that double-sided reviews are more persuasive for people with higher educational backgrounds. Moreover, Cheung et al., (2012), found that balanced reviews are more reassuring and therefore, increase consumers' attitude for those with low involvement and offer more evidence for the ones that don't have much expertise in that specific domain. So, it can be concluded that balanced reviews, containing both negative and positive aspects, offer a more critical and credible view, therefore influencing consumers' perceived credibility (formed out of trustworthiness and expertise as explained before) and purchase intention in a positive way. As seen in the literature, the perceived credibility of a review has a domino effect on consumers' attitudes and purchase intention, affecting them both (Kim & Song, 2020). With everything said, the first hypotheses of the paper are:

H1a: Online restaurant reviews with a positive valence will lead to higher purchase intention, compared to negative restaurant reviews.

H1b: Online restaurant reviews with a positive valence have a stronger impact on consumers' attitudes, compared to negative restaurant reviews.

H1c: Online restaurant reviews with a negative valence will lead to higher perceived trustworthiness, compared to positive restaurant reviews.

H1d: Online restaurant reviews with a negative valence will lead to higher perceived expertise, compared to positive restaurant reviews.

H2a: Online restaurant reviews with a balanced valence will lead to higher purchase intention, compared to positive restaurant reviews.

H2b: Online restaurant reviews with a balanced valence have a stronger impact on consumers' attitudes, compared to positive restaurant reviews.

H2c: Online restaurant reviews with a balanced valence will lead to higher perceived trustworthiness, compared to negative restaurant reviews.

H2d: Online restaurant reviews with a balanced valence will lead to higher perceived expertise, compared to negative restaurant reviews.

2.9. Main effects for Platform type

Electronic word-of-mouth is defined to be a type of communication on the internet in the form of blogs, reviews or social networking posts (Goldsmith, 2006). Furthermore, it is recognized to be an important source of information that can affect human behaviour. Previous studies on the topic have found that e-WOM has a positive effect on the consumer decisionmaking process. As this method is considered more persuasive for opinion-shaping, a positive WOM can result in a positive perception of a product or a service, and the same goes for the negative WOM. Food blogging being considered from the marketing viewpoint a modern tool of e-WOM has an impact on consumer's purchase intention. Reviews and recommendation of a certain food place written by the food bloggers can quickly spread to people from their network, and even beyond friend and families. However, food influencers are not only posting on their blogs but nowadays Instagram has become one of the main platforms for opinion leaders to share their food experiences (Ramos-Serrano & Martínez-García, 2016). Instagram is an online social network platform where people can share photos from their lives, but it quickly became a tool for food bloggers to connect with their community share their recent food experiences. Therefore, people can get both convinced by the delicious food pictures, and influenced by the written recommendation of the blogger (Khalgatyan & Ivanova, 2020). Furthermore, reviews generated by consumers on social media platforms are viewed to be more trusted than content generated by

brands. This can happen because the reviews of the consumers carry the kind of information that satisfy the needs of the consumers. Communicating closely with their audience can make bloggers trustworthy and therefore increase the perception of credibility between them and consumers.

When talking about the platforms where one can post reviews for services or products there are multiple options. However, this paper will focus on independent blogs and Instagram as a platform for posting opinions and sharing views. As mention before, in their paper Ing & Ming (2018), suggested that comparing reviews made by bloggers on social media platforms like Instagram and Facebook and reviews posted on private blogs would make a good premise for a research study, as it was not investigated before. But what is the difference between a blogger and an Influencer on Instagram? A blogger is someone who owns a website that contains posts about multiple topics. An influencer on Instagram is a person who decides to use this platform as a channel to influence the behaviors and opinions of other people. However, nowadays the terms influencer and blogger are used interchangeably and in this study the concept of "food bloggers" is referred to both people that share restaurant recommendation on their private blogs and the Instagram influencers that give restaurant reviews on their profile (Lepkowska-White & Kortright, 2018).

Instagram is a social network where users usually post videos and pictures, sharing views with an audience that is not only formed out of friends and family but anyone who shares the same interests (Colliander and Marder, 2018). People usually use this platform to review products, experiences or services (Sheldon and Bryant, 2016; Jaakkola, 2019). Moreover, unlike blogs, social network platforms allow the creation of a connection between users, increasing, therefore, the trust and credibility of the influencers (Rheingold, 1993) especially when the reviews are not financially influenced. According to a study conducted by MGH states that almost 50 % of the participants confirms that they chose a restaurant because of a social media post (Beambox, 2020), while another research states that more than 50 % of the people who look for food information online, they are researching social media and not other platform types like blogs, reviews websites and so on. Moreover, sharing a picture with a restaurant meal on Instagram has become standard practice nowadays and along with this the term of "foodstagram" was created. The information shared on a social network can influence the

behaviour and attitudes of the consumers because of two reasons: discovery (when people researched a lot before they made a choice) or influence (the peers that they follow online are influential) (Jackson, Yates & Orlikowski, 2007). The main difference between bloggers and influencers on social networks is that influencers are viewed as friends, acquaintances because of the more personal relation the platform provides, and therefore their opinion is considered more reliable (Fiorentino, 2019). On the other hand, a blog can be comparable to a social network because it simulates the same interaction between users, but the blogosphere doesn't allow for the creation of links and the same strong influences between users (Agarwal, 2018). Moreover, the trust and reputation of the influencers are driven by the connection between users and their network position, unlike bloggers whose trust and reputation is only derived from their response to other members' solicitation.

Past research papers found that different types of the platform can alter the relationship between review valence and credibility (divided into trustworthiness and expertise as stated above), purchase intention, and attitudes. According to Jaakkola (2019), Instagram reviews are in a shorter format than blog reviews, and they are meant to address more concise and relevant information, therefore making them more meaningful, persuasive and more credible than blogosphere reviews. In their study Astuti and Putri (2018), discovered that Instagram posts and reviews have a strong and positive impact on consumers' trust and therefore, on purchase intention. On the other hand, Wu and Lee (2012), investigated the effect of bloggers' reviews on trustworthiness, purchase intention and their hypotheses were not validated. Therefore, their study don't show a significant relationship between reviews posted on private blogs and consumers' perceived credibility and purchase intention. Furthermore, the literature shows a gap in comparing how reviews made on blogs or on the platform Instagram influences consumer's attitudes, purchase intention and perceived credibility. Thus, it is interesting to see the comparison between the two platforms and if this research will confirm findings from past studies.

H3a: Online restaurant reviews posted by bloggers on Instagram are perceived to lead to higher purchase intention, compared to reviews posted on private blogs.

H3b: Online restaurant reviews posted by bloggers on Instagram are perceived have a stronger impact on consumers' attitudes, compared to reviews posted on private blogs.

H3c: Online restaurant reviews posted by bloggers on Instagram are perceived to be more trustworthy than the reviews posted on private blogs.

H3d: Online restaurant reviews posted by bloggers on Instagram are perceived to have higher expertise, than the reviews posted on private blogs.

The decision to investigate the interaction between review valence and platform type has been made because there are some gaps in the literature that needs to be filled regarding this interaction. Although, many studies researched review valence and the platforms of the study separately, their combined effect on consumers' attitudes and buying behaviours were not investigated. In their study, Ing and Ming (2018) suggested that further studies should look into this interaction effect, comparing private blogs to social media platforms like Facebook and Instagram in regards to their effect on consumers' attitude and purchase intention. Therefore, the final hypotheses are:

H4a: There is a significant interaction between platform type and review valence such that online restaurant reviews posted on Instagram have the strongest influence on purchase intention when the valence of the review is positive.

H4b: There is a significant interaction between platform type and review valence such that online restaurant reviews posted on Instagram have the strongest influence on consumers' attitude when the valence of the review is positive.

H4c: There is a significant interaction between platform type and review valence such that online restaurant reviews posted on Instagram have the strongest influence on perceived trustworthiness when the valence of the review is positive.

H4d: There is a significant interaction between platform type and review valence such that online restaurant reviews posted on Instagram have the strongest influence on perceived expertise when the valence of the review is positive.

Based on the relevant findings in the literature, this thesis will examine purchase intention, perceived credibility and consumers' attitudes in the context of food bloggers and Instagram food bloggers from the perspective of the platform type and review valence.

3. Methodology

This chapter illustrates the research design, presenting arguments for the chosen method. Moreover, it also includes a section for the operationalisation of the research and a section that describes the used sample and the method of distribution of the questionnaire, as well as the detailed steps followed in the procedure of implementing this survey. Finally, the third chapter will also present a plan for the analysis part of the study, and the tools that are used for the collection and analysis of the data.

3.1. Argument for the chosen method

The decision for quantitative methods was made because the purpose of this research study is to measure the effect of food bloggers reviews on consumers' purchase intention, attitudes and perceived credibility. According to Babbie (2007), quantitative research methods usually use a deductive approach. Therefore, it is important to go from a theoretical background that suggests an expected pattern to conduct the test and see if the patterns really occur. Moreover, quantitative methods can facilitate testing hypotheses as well as analysing the relationship between certain variables instead of just describing them (Punch, 2003). According to Zhou and Sloan (2009), quantitative methods can enable generalization and prediction. Therefore, the decision to employ a quantitative method over a qualitative method has been made, since this seems to be the appropriate method for the chosen research question. More precisely, because this research is studying the relationship between variables, the decision to implement an experiment has been made.

According to past research studies, an experiment is the most suitable method when the study wants to investigate the influence of independent variables on the dependent variables (Ross & Morisson, 2004; Babbie, 2007; Gersten et al., 2005). When conducting an experiment, the causal relationship between two variables can be determined following two steps. Firstly, manipulating the independent variable – also known as the treatment variable – and secondly, consequently measuring the dependent variable (Perdue & Summers, 1986). Therefore, this will ensure a greater internal validity (Ross & Morisson, 2004).

For this research study, the decision to implement an online experimental questionnaire has been made. First of all, online surveys are less time consuming and it allows for a faster

collection of data and subsequently a faster importing of data in the chosen analysis software (Sue & Ritter, 2012). Furthermore, it allows for distribution to large samples, and it can reduce geographical restrictions. Another benefit of choosing an online survey is that it reduces the margin of error. The participants' responses are recorded directly into the software and therefore the accuracy of the data depends less on human attention (Fricker, 2016). Second of all, the online environment facilitates a more fitting space for the nature of the study and the chosen stimuli of the experiment (Evans & Mathur, 2005). Furthermore, the design of the experimental questionnaire can allow for the collection of additional data like demographics and other control variables that can be relevant but not taking into consideration when performing the analysis. However, a limitation of this method can be that only people with an internet connection can complete the questionnaire (Singh, 2009). On the other hand, a condition for the research sample would be that the participants use social media and currently have an Instagram account.

The attitudes and the purchase intention of the consumers are popular research topics in the marketing field and they were usually measured in the past with a questionnaire and experimental research design (Spears, 2004) as this will allow for a quantifiable analysis of the topic. Moreover, experimental research can facilitate more specific results because each individual react differently to the presented stimuli. Therefore, the purchase intention of the population depends on the context, as they will show different intent to visit the restaurant depending on the review. Nonetheless, this study will also follow this approach, considering the fact that past research papers which studied the effect of online reviews on the intention to visit a restaurant, mostly decided on a questionnaire with an experimental design (van Lohuizen & Trujillo-Barrera, 2020; Stoitzner, 2020; Naylor, Lamberton, & Norton, 2011).

The research study will be carried out by conducting an online survey with an experimental design. This study will conduct a quantitative survey because by operationalizing the theoretical concepts into measurable variables, the degree to which independent variables (review valence and platform type) affect dependent variables (consumers' purchase intention, consumers' attitude and perceived source credibility) can be estimated. Furthermore, an online survey provides as it provides one standard measurement tool by asking multiple people the same questions (Sukamolson, 2007).

3.2. Sample

According to The Methodological Guidelines for Thesis Research provided by Erasmus University Rotterdam, the study should aim to form a sample out of approximately 30 participants per groups, which means a total of 240 respondents. This confirms what Yurdugül (2008), previously state that in order for the study to prove reliable and valid, the sample should be formed out of 30 - 50 participants for each condition of the survey. Because the respondents of the study need to meet certain criteria about their social media presence, probability sampling was found to not be a viable option for this study. That means that not all individuals from the population have a fair probability of being chosen for the research (Acharya et al., 2013). Moreover, because the questionnaire is constructed as an online survey, a non-probability sampling method is thought to be the best option (Fricker, 2016). Questionnaires are going to be released utilizing a combination of purposive and snowball sampling, non-probability sampling methods. This sampling method is usually used when the characteristics of the target population are known and therefore participants who can fit these characteristics are being tracked (Babbie, 2007). However, academicians usually oppose this approach since it is only partially reflective of the population (Matthews & Ross, 2010). But because stated above, this research study doesn't impose strict criteria,

The target population is therefore formed out of individuals who usually use social and digital media and have experience with online reviews on Instagram. Therefore, the participants need to meet only one criterion. And that is to have an Instagram account, because they have to be accommodated with the environment and the layout of Instagram posts (Hanjeerapanya, 2017). This will be needed when the participants are asked which platform they think was used for the review (manipulation check question). This will be measured with the following question: "On which platform do you have an account?" and the options are: Instagram, Facebook and TikTok, in order to shift the focus of the respondents away from the purpose of the study. The age, gender, educational background and nationality don't have an importance for the sample of the study but can bring important insights for the final results of the paper because the topic of the study can apply to multiple people. The questionnaire will be distributed online, using personal networks and the use of different social media platforms. Therefore, the participants were contacted via private message on Facebook, Instagram, WhatsApp and even e-mails.

Moreover, public posts promoting the survey were made on LinkedIn and Instagram. Furthermore, food bloggers with activity on Instagram were contacted in order to distribute the survey with their communities. The participants of the study were asked to complete the questionnaire and distribute it with their network (family and friends).

3.3. Operationalisation

The operationalisation part of the research usually refers to translating the concepts into questions or items needed for the questionnaire. The steps needed for operationalization are the following: specifying the core concepts of the research model, determining a set of indicators, followed by formulating an applicable set of data- elicitors (Mills et al., 2009). Moreover, it is important to also operationalize the variables of the study to successfully conduct a research study (Allen, 2017). Without a clear operationalization of the concept, the reliability of the results is going to decrease. That is why this step has great importance to every quantitative research study. The first move would be to construct the conceptual model and afterwards decide which variables are independent and which are dependent. Variables are typically calculated using a scale that has been pre-validated or developed especially for analysis (Rubin & Babbie, 2016). In case the employment of new scales is wanted, the scales need to be validated. Therefore, for this study, it has been decided upon using already used scales, which are also validated. The independent variables of this study are represented by the platform where the online review is posted and the valence of the review. Additionally, the dependent variables of the research are consumers' attitude, perceived source credibility and the purchase intention in regards to choosing a restaurant.

All the fictional online reviews are adopted from Wu (2013) and adapted by the case to fit this research study and the conditions of this research. With the help of an Instagram post generator - Zeeob, the "foodofinstagram" page was created for the first four groups and a random photo was chosen for the profile picture. This Instagram post generator was chosen in order to keep the same format and layout of an Instagram post, to be more credible for participants in the study. The same number of likes, comments and date of the post was kept to not create a bias for the participants of the study. A version of an Instagram review post can be found in Appendix A.

No name was chosen for the restaurant, in order to not be alike an actual restaurant. The stimuli for the first group consist of an Instagram post that illustrates a positive online review with a persuasive text, appealing to possible future customers (Wu, 2013). The second group will see and read a similar review but with a negative valence, whilst the third group will read one with a balanced valence. Additionally, the control group (fourth group) will see a post that describes a visit to the same restaurant, but no recommendation is given, be it negative, positive or balanced. For the group 5, 6, 7, and 8 a fictional food blog post was created with the help of the app Notion. Therefore, group 5 will read a positive review, group 6 a negative one and group 7 a balanced one. Additionally, group 8 will be the control group and will see a post that doesn't include a recommendation. The content of the stimulus materials is structured in such a way that will reduce the bias of seeing contrasting materials that will have a different impact on their opinions and behaviors. The font of the text is basic and commonly used, and that is Arial, whilst the structure of the text is kept the same, only keywords and phrases are changed in order to reflect the valence of the review. The picture of the restaurant was randomly chosen and is the same for all conditions (can be seen in Appendix A). This way, the likelihood that other factors will interfere with the stimuli's outcomes is reduced (Neuman, 2014).

3.3.1. Pre-test

The materials of the manipulation were pre-tested beforehand to see whether the attitude of the participants towards the restaurant, names and picture was neutral. Furthermore, it also tested whether the participants can understand all the questions, and what they are asked to respond to. The strategy that was selected as the 'think aloud' strategy mentioned by Sparks and Browning (2011), which was also proven to be effective in other studies (van Lohuizen, Barrera & Fischer, 2016). Therefore, 18 respondents end up completing the survey and commenting on the process in real-time, alongside the researcher. After the pre-test, all the observation were taken into consideration and therefore, the decision to keep the material as it is was taken. This was observed by asking them if they are familiar with the restaurant by looking at the picture added in the reviews. Furthermore, some items for the expertise variable were eliminated as the respondents thought they do not match the other ones in terms of the meaning of the concept. People should have answered to rate the following statements on a 5-point Likert scale: "I pay more attention to the reviews written by a blogger with expertise", "I will visit a restaurant if the

blogger who wrote the review is an expert" (Wang & Scheinbaum, 2018). Some changes were also made to the wording of the reviews, in order to be clear for the participants which valence they see in their assigned review. The decision to keep the reviews as similar to each other as possible has been made. Moreover, only some details were changed in order for the valence of the review to be identifiable.

3.3.1. Purchase Intention

The first dependent variable of this study is the consumers' purchase intention referring to consumers' intention to choose a restaurant. This concept can be defined as purchase intention as consumers' ability to purchase a certain good or service at a specific time and in a specific situation (Lu et al., 2014). van Lohuizen and Trujillo-Barrera (2020) used the purchase intention variable when referring to the intention to visit a restaurant in a similar research study. Therefore, the decision to keep this name for the dependent variable has been made. To measure purchase intention, respondents will be asked to what extent they agree with three statements (See table 3.1). The three 5-point Likert scale items for purchase intention were adopted from Plotkina and Munzel (2016), but was originally developed by Chandran and Morwitz (2005) and has proven to be highly reliable ($\alpha = 0.80$). The answering categories again ranged from 1 (strongly disagree) to 5 (strongly agree).

3.3.2. Perceived Source Credibility

In this study, the second dependent variable is the food blogger's credibility. And as mentioned above it is formed out of two components. Therefore this independent variable will include two sub-variables: trustworthiness and expertise. The purpose of a source to offer truth is linked to its trustworthiness (Xie et al., 2011) and will be measured with four statements (See table 3.2). The variable will be measured on a 5-point Likert scale and the items were adopted from Hsu et al. (2013), Lee and Ma (2012). The answering categories again will range from 1 (strongly disagree) to 5 (strongly agree). Expertise, the second component of perceived source credibility is defined as a "large, organized body of domain knowledge" (Bedard & Chi, 1992), "expert skill or knowledge" (Ericsson & Towne, 2010), "valid assertions" (Mackiewicz, 2010), or "qualification" (Berlo, Lemert, and Mertz 1969). The expertise will be measured with two

items (See table 3.2). The items were adapted from Wang and Scheinbaum (2018) but were originally developed by McCracken (1989), and has proven to be highly reliable ($\alpha = 0.82$). Respondents will be asked to indicate if the statement applied to their beliefs on a scale of 1 (strongly disagree) to 5 (strongly agree).

3.3.3. Consumers' attitude

The third and last dependent variable of the study is 'consumer attitude' and it can be defined as "emotional responses to environmental stimuli" (Staats, 1996). It will be measured by asking to what extent they agree with four statements (See table 3.1). Again, it will be measured on a 5-point Likert scale with answers ranging from 1 (strongly disagree) to 5 (strongly agree). The four items are adopted from Ing and Ming (2018) but were originally developed by Casaló, Flavián and Guinalíu (2011).

Table 3.1: List of items

Variable	Item	Source	Alpha
Trustworthiness	I believe this food blogger's	Hsu et al. (2013), Lee	$\alpha = 0.80$
	recommendation to be true.	and Ma (2012).	
	I think this food blogger's		
	recommendation is reliable.		
	I think this food blogger's		
	recommendation is convincing.		
	I think this food blogger's		
	recommendation is accurate.		
Expertise	I think the person who wrote this	Wang & Scheinbaum	$\alpha = 0.82$
	recommendation is qualified,	(2018); McCracken	
	knowledgeable, experienced enough	(1989)	
	to write it.		

I think a restaurant being
recommended by a person with
expertise is more trustable.

Consumers' Attitude

I think following this food blogger's recommendation would be good for

me.

I have a positive opinion about this food blogger's recommendation.

I like this food blogger's

recommendation.

Overall my attitude toward this food

blogger's recommendation is

favourable.

Purchase Intention

I would seriously consider the restaurant recommended by the food

blogger.

I would choose the restaurant recommended by the food blogger in

this review.

If I were to choose between two restaurants, I will certainly choose the one recommended in this review.

Ing & Ming (2018); $\alpha = 0.82$

Casaló, Flavián & Guinalíu (2011).

Plotkina & Munzel $\alpha = 0.80$

Morwitz (2005)

(2016); Chandran &

3.3.4. Demographics

The first block of questions of the questionnaire included a question about the demographics of the participants, to determine the characteristics of respondents and draw relevant conclusions. Therefore, they were asked about their age, gender, nationality and educational background. The demographics questions are asked at the beginning of the questionnaire because the findings from the literature show that some study subjects tend to get bored and not reach the end of the questionnaire. According to a study conducted by Green et al., (2000), there is no significant difference between demographics asked at the beginning or at the end of the questionnaire.

3.3.5. Manipulation Check

The manipulation checks of the study were employed to see if people perceived the reviews to be positive, negative or balanced. The manipulation check included two questions. Firstly, the participants were asked about the valence of the review. This was done by using a 5-point Likert scale adopted from Wu (2013). The item was formulated as follows: "I believe the review was positive." Moreover, the responses range from 1 (extremely disagree) to 5 (extremely agree). This way, 2 and 4 could have corresponded to the balanced reviews and 3 to the "no review" condition; 1 with negative and 5 with positive. Furthermore, it will also include a question that asks people to identify whether the review is posted on Instagram or a personal blog. This way the manipulated platform are being checked. These type of question have the role of determining whether or not the manipulation was successful.

3.4. Procedure

The questionnaire will be programmed using the software of Qualtrics, a tool that allows for the creation of surveys, collecting and analysing data from the convenience of the online environment (Beymer et al., 2018). Furthermore, because the questionnaire needs the functions of randomization of the experiment stimuli, and response filtering, the decision of using this software has been made. The questionnaire will be in English and is designed so participants will be assigned to one of the conditions of the study. Moreover, it was also programmed to assign the same amount of subjects to each group, to have a balanced sample. As mentioned above, the questionnaire will be shared online. Distributing the questionnaire online offers the opportunity

for the respondents to provide answers to the questions of the survey in a familiar place with no pressure. Furthermore, the respondents will be informed about the terms of the agreement right at the beginning of the process.

The first part of the questionnaire is meant to inform people on the purpose of the study, informing participants on the amount of time it would take them to complete the survey (5-7 minutes) and will provide contact details, in case anyone has any questions. Therefore, participants will see that the research is anonymous and confidential and it is about online restaurant reviews. As a result of the participants not being compensated financially for completing the questionnaire, their responses are more dependable. The next step will be for the participants to give their consent before moving on to the actual questionnaire. Next, participants are asked about their demographics and whether they have a social media account on different platforms (Instagram, Facebook, TikTok). The one that will allow the respondents to move to the next questions is Instagram. On the next page, participants will see the instructions of the actual experiment. Because this research study consists of an experimental survey, a cover story was included so the participants can't figure out that they are manipulated. Therefore, they need to imagine they would have to pick the place for a future date and they need to assure they will enjoy a nice meal, in a memorable restaurant with great services. They will need to think about whether they would pick the restaurant commented in the online review or not, without further details on who is the person who wrote the review, and what is the real reason behind this. Next, the stimuli were being presented to the participants in the form of positive, negative, balanced or no review on an Instagram page or a blog post. Afterwards, the respondents need to respond to questions about their purchase intention, attitudes and perceived source credibility (trustworthiness and expertise). Subsequently, they will have to answer the manipulation check questions.

Moreover, a condition will be assigned to each participant of the study, making sure that there is an equal number of participants in all the groups. The experiment part of the study is in the form of exposing respondents to different conditions (fictive restaurant reviews), followed by the actual questionnaire. Moreover, the conditions will determine whether the type of the platform and the valence of the review affect the relationship between the variables of the study (Ross & Morisson, 2004).

To implement the study, the respondents that correspond to group 1, 2, 3 and 4 will have a look at an online restaurant review posted on a fictional food blogger Instagram account. The participants that correspond to group 5, 6, 7 and 8 will have a look at an online restaurant review posted on a fictional food blog. Moreover, the manipulation of the platforms will confirm the interaction role of the type of the platform. For both Instagram page and personal blog, the reviews will carry different valences: positive, negative, balanced and no review – the control group. This will show how the sentiment of the review will affect the perceived credibility, consumers' attitude and purchase intention. Furthermore, it will also allow for a comparison Participants will be next asked to rate some statements according to their opinion and feelings towards the review. After that, they need to answer two question about the manipulation of the study. In the end they will be thanked for their participation and offered contact details for any further questions. Appendix B contains the questionnaire.

3.5. Experimental materials and Stimuli preparation

This research paper intends to see the effects of online restaurant reviews made by food bloggers on the consumers' intention to visit the restaurant, their attitudes and perceived credibility. The factors that are going to be manipulated in the study are the type of the platform (Instagram and Personal blog) and the valence of the review (negative, positive, balanced and no review). The dependent variables that are going to be measured are consumers' attitude, source credibility (formed out of two sub-categories: trustworthiness, expertise) and purchase intention. So, to answer the question of the research, a quantitative approach implementing a survey with an experimental design was found to be the most suitable method. The study will follow a 2x4 between-subjects factorial design displaying two platforms for reviews and four reviews with different valences, so therefore eight groups in total (See table 3.2). The control group is represented by the "no review" review.

As previously mentioned, the platform of the review is one of the manipulations in this experimental survey. Therefore, the first one is Instagram, a platform that is highly used today by people of all ages, either to give or to look for recommendations of all kinds. The literature shows that online reviews posted on this social media platform are found to be credible and influential when talking about consumers' attitude and intentions (Stoitzner, 2020). The second

platform is a mock-up personal food blog, another popular source for online reviews that were proven to influence consumers, but nowadays less than an Instagram page. This experimental study has the purpose to show the influence of these platforms on how people perceive food bloggers and their online reviews, and how much they are willing to follow the recommendation. Additionally, to make a comparison between the two platforms. The research expects to fill in a gap in the literature and to confirm that the review platform has a certain influence on consumers. The review valence is the second independent variable of the study. By definition, the valence of the review is one of the most focused dimensions of reviews posted online and refers to the communication direction of the review, namely positive, negative or neutral (Zhou et al., 2011). As also mentioned before, the literature shows that the valence of the review has a high impact on the consumers' attitudes, perceived credibility and purchase intention, but there are some inconsistent finding of the particular effects of the reviews' valence. The stimulus content can be found in Appendix A.

Table 3.2: Conditions of the experiment

	Instagram	Personal blog
Positive review	Group 1	Group 5
Negative review	Group 2	Group 6
Balanced review	Group 3	Group 7
No review (control group)	Group 4	Group 8

3.6. Analysis

In the next step, the data gathered is going to be analyzed using the software IBM SPSS Statistics version 27, after downloading it from Qualtrics. After computing the data in SPSS, responses that were incomplete and had missing answers were deleted. The next step would be the preparation of the data (e.g. removing variables created by Qualtrics, specifying missing values and inspecting variables types). To test the reliability and validity of the data gathering software tool, internal factor analysis and reliability analysis are going to be conducted. A priori conditions for factor analysis were reviewed before running the factor analysis in SPSS. It was checked to see if the scale was usually distributed and if the sample size was at least 150 people.

According to Mvududu and Sink (2013), the minimum sample for a good factor analysis is formed out of 300 participants. However, if the scale demonstrates a high level of internal consistency, a sample of 150 and above respondents will suffice.

In the next step, the analysis that was performed was manipulation checks. The analysis is done with a between-subjects ANOVA. Furthermore, an ANOVA was performed to see if the four types of valences differed in terms of perceived review valence. To make a comparison between the participants who were exposed to the Instagram page and the personal blog, an independent sample t-test was conducted.

To test the hypotheses of the research study and to answer the research question the following analyses were made: t-tests and two-factor ANOVAs. In order to test the interaction hypotheses, analyses like ANCOVAs and Linear Regressions have been performed.

4. Results

This chapter will discuss the results of the hypotheses testing. The first part presents the demographics of the research study. Therefore, the age, gender, nationality and educational level of the measurements are discussed here. Moreover, the second part will talk about the reliability and validity of the variables. The next part will show the results of the hypotheses testing and an explanation of the results, followed by further analyses. Finally, this chapter presents a concluding part which illustrates the summary of the results section.

4.1. Data cleaning and preparation

The tool that was used for analysing the data is IBM SPSS Statistics version 27. After downloading the data, a total of 265 responses were registered. The next step was removing any incomplete answers. Therefore, questionnaires that were abandoned or partially completed were deleted. Moreover, some responses that answered, "Strongly disagree" or "Somewhat disagree" to the following statement "I have looked with attention towards the picture and the review" were also deleted. After cleaning the data, a total of 252 responses were left, meeting the target of the research. Another important step that followed was the creation of the database. Therefore, this allowed for the modification of age to keep just the number, because some people also added "years old". After cleaning the data, two new variables were computed in the database - the variable "PlatfromType" that refers to whether a participant read a blog or Instagram review and "Reviewvalence" concerning the valence of the review (negative, balanced, positive and no review). Because the questionnaire was designed in such a way that conditions were equally assigned to participants, there should be an equal number of responses in each condition. However, after cleaning and deleting some responses, the sample size per condition has changed and can be seen in table 4.1.

Table 4.1: sample size per condition

	Instagram	Personal blog
Positive review	33	31
Negative review	27	30

Balanced review	28	32
No review (control group)	29	28
Total:	117	121

4.2. Manipulation checks

The manipulation check for the platform type was asked on one item asking respondents to respond to the following question "Which platform do you think was used for this review?". There were three options to choose from: "Instagram", "Personal Blog" and "Other". To check if the manipulation worked for the platform type when creating the database, it is important to look if the participants actually identified the manipulated platform. Therefore, only 2 responses did not match the manipulated platform and were deleted from the database. These observations suggest that the platform where the review is posted really was recognized and indicated correctly by the participants in the study. Another manipulation check was also implemented for the valence of the review. However, for the valence of the review, the observations show some significant differences between the manipulated valence and what participants indicated. The manipulation check consisted of a 5-point Likert scale item. Therefore, people were asked to respond to whether they think the review was positive. The results suggest that people perceived the valence of the review differently than how they were manipulated. Therefore, multiple responses were deleted, leading to a total of 238 participants. Overall, it can be concluded that the manipulations were partially successful. The limitations of the study regarding the manipulation will be further discussed in chapter 5.

4.3. Demographics

After cleaning the data, a total of N = 238 respondents participated in this study. In the final sample, there were 97 men, 137 women and 4 respondents that chose the "Other" option. The percentage of men is therefore 40.8% whilst the female share is 57.6%. Participants` average age was 23.30 (SD = 7.32), the questionnaire having respondents of 16 minimum age and 54 maximum. Due to the international nature of the approached groups, the sample obtained a total of 8 Different nationalities, most prominent being Romanian (74.4%), British (13.9%) and

German (5.5%). The most named education level was Bachelor degree with 103 (43.3%) followed by Master degree with 64 (26.9%) and high school with 46 (19.3%).

4.4. Internal consistency

The Cronbach's alpha was calculated to see the internal consistency for each variable. Therefore, the first internal consistency analysis was performed on the trustworthiness variable that contains 4 items asked on a 5-point Likert scale. The results showed α = .87. The second analysis was performed for the purchase intention variable that contains 4 items asked on a 5-point Likert scale. The results shows α = .88. Furthermore, the same analysis was performed on consumers' attitudes (4 items) and expertise (2 items), both asked on a 5-point Likert scale. However, only consumers' attitudes proved to be reliable (α = .90). The numbers for expertise (α = .31) don't show a high level of internal consistency, therefore it is not reliable. Because the variables only had two items, the decision to only keep the first item has been made, as it is the best option according to the definition of the concept and the context of the research. The item that was deleted is formulated as follows: "I think a restaurant being recommended by a person with expertise is more trustable". This item refers to the expertise of a person in a more general way, that is probably why it did not work for this research. For the rest, new variables have been created by computing their mean.

4.5. Hypotheses testing

4.5.1. Main effects for purchase intention

The analyses that were implemented in order to test the hypotheses of the study were: independent sample t-tests and univariate analyses of variance to test the between-subjects design and the interaction effects between factors. A univariate analysis of variance tested the effects of the valence of the reviews and the platform where this is posted on consumers' purchase intention. Results indicated a significant main effect for the valence of the review, F(3, 230) = 32.28, p < .001 (see Appendix C). As hypothesized, those who saw the positive valence showed a higher purchase intention compared to those who had seen the negative reviews (see table 4.2). These results suggest the intention of consumers is significantly higher when the review has a positive valence compared to negative valence. Therefore, hypothesis H1a is accepted. There was also a significant main effect for the platform type, F(1,230) = 6.84, p =

.009 (see Appendix C). The purchase intention of consumers is significantly higher when the review is posted on Instagram compared to the reviews posted on blogs. Therefore, hypothesis H3a is accepted.

For the balanced reviews, to see where the exact differences are, multiple independent sample t-tests were conducted to see the effects of this valence. Moving to the second hypothesis, H2 predicted a significantly higher score for the balanced review group on all four factors, purchase intention, consumers' attitudes, trustworthiness and expertise. An independent-samples t-test was conducted to compare balanced restaurant reviews and negative restaurant reviews in regards to consumers' purchase intention. These results suggest the intention of consumers does not differ significantly higher when the review has a balanced valence (M= 3.68, SD = 1.05) compared to a positive valence (M= 3.71, SD = 0.78), t(110.00)= -0.25, p=0.80, p> .050. Therefore, H2a is rejected.

Table 4.2: results of the univariate analysis for purchase intention.

Condition	Mean
Positive	3.71 ^a
Balanced	3.68 ^a
No review	3.01 ^b
Negative	2.33°

Note: Means with different superscripts different significantly (p < 0.050)

4.5.2. Main effects for consumers' attitudes

A univariate analysis of variance also tested the effects of the valence of the reviews and the platform where this is posted on consumers 'attitude. The results of the test indicated a significant main effect for the valence of the review, F(3, 230) = 28.59, p < .001 (see Appendix C). Those who saw the positive valence review showed a more favourable attitude (M = 3.90) compared to those who had seen negative reviews (see table 4.3). H1b stated that online restaurant reviews with a positive valence have a stronger impact on consumers' attitudes, compared to negative restaurant reviews. Therefore, H1b is accepted. However, for the platform

type, there was no significant main effect found, F(1,230) = 6.84, p = .009 (see Appendix C). The attitude of consumers does not differ significantly when the review is posted on Instagram compared to the reviews posted on blogs. H3b states that online restaurant reviews posted by bloggers on Instagram are perceived to have a stronger impact on consumers' attitudes, compared to reviews posted on private blogs. Therefore, H3b is rejected.

Moreover, to see where the exact difference is, an independent-samples t-test was conducted to compare balanced restaurant reviews and positive restaurant reviews. The results of the t-test showed that there is a significant difference between the two groups, but the attitude of consumers is not significantly higher when the review has a balanced valence (M= 3.60, SD = 0.70) compared to a positive valence (M= 3.90, SD = 0.84), t(120.01)= -2.16, p< .050. The results did not show what was expected and hypothesized. Specifically, these results suggest that the attitude of consumers is significantly higher when the review has a positive valence compared to a balanced valence (see table 4.3). Therefore, it can be concluded that hypothesis H2b is rejected.

Table 4.3: results of the univariate analysis for consumers' attitudes.

Condition	Mean
Positive	3.99 ^a
Balanced	3.60 ^a
No review	2.97 ^b
Negative	2.68 ^b

Note: Means with different superscripts different significantly (p < 0.050)

4.5.3. Main effects for trustworthiness

Another univariate was performed to see the effects of review valence and platform type on the test variable expertise. The results of the test indicated a significant main effect for the valence of the review, F(3, 230) = 23.92, p < .001 (see Appendix C). Those who saw the balanced valence review showed the highest score for perceiving the review to be more trustworthy (M = 4.25) compared to those who had seen the positive reviews (see table 4.3). H1c

predicted that online restaurant reviews with a negative valence will lead to higher perceived trustworthiness, compared to positive restaurant reviews. Therefore, H1c is accepted. However, for the platform type, there was no significant main effect found, F(1,230) = 0.05, p = .826, p > .050 (see Appendix C). People who read the restaurant reviews posted on Instagram had a similar score for perceived trustworthiness to those who read the reviews on personal blogs (see table 4.4). Therefore, H3c which predicted Instagram reviews to be more trustworthy than the reviews posted on private blogs is rejected.

To see more detailed results for H2c, an independent-samples t-test was conducted to compare balanced restaurant reviews and negative reviews, and their effects on perceived trustworthiness. The results of the t-test showed that there the perceived trustworthiness of consumers is not significantly higher when the review has a balanced valence (M= 4.05, SD = 0.88) compared to a negative valence (M= 3.82, SD = 0.55), t(110.01)= 1.68, p=.097, p>.050. These results suggest that online restaurant reviews with a balanced valence are perceived to show the same degree of trustworthiness as negative reviews. However, past studies suggest that balanced reviews are more trustworthy and believe to have higher expertise than one-sided reviews, but this can be both negative and positive (Eisend, 2006). Therefore, from the univariate analysis, it can be observed that balanced reviews have a significantly higher score for perceived trustworthiness compared to positive reviews (see table 4.4). These results suggest that indeed balanced reviews are more credible and more trusted than one-sided reviews only if they are positive. Based on the results, H1c is rejected.

Table 4.4: results of the univariate analysis for trustworthiness.

Condition	Mean
Balanced	4.05 ^a
Negative	3.82 ^a
Positive	3.30 ^b
No review	2.29 ^c

Note: Means with different superscripts different significantly (p < 0.050)

4.5.4. Main effects for expertise

Another univariate analysis was conducted to test the main effects on expertise. The results of the test indicated a significant main effect for the valence of the review, F(3, 230) = 18.63, p < .001 (see Appendix C). The results showed that those who saw the balanced review showed the highest score for perceiving the review to be written by someone with expertise in the domain (M = 3.75) compared to those who had seen the positive reviews (see table 4.5). H1d suggest that negative reviews will lead to higher perceived expertise, compared to positive restaurant reviews. Therefore, based on the results, H1d is accepted. However, for the platform type, there was no significant main effect found, F(1,230) = 0.16, p = .693, p > .050 (see Appendix C). H3d predicted that Instagram reviews are perceived to have higher expertise, than the reviews posted on private blogs. The results show that the perceived expertise of consumers is not significantly higher when the review is posted on Instagram compared to private blogs (see table 4.5). Therefore H3d is rejected.

Furthermore, H2d predicted that online restaurant reviews with a balanced valence will lead to higher perceived expertise, compared to negative restaurant reviews. From the univariate analysis, it can be observed that the perceived expertise of consumers is not significantly higher when the valence is balanced compared to negative valence (see table 4.5). However, as mentioned in the previous hypothesis and analysis, the literature suggests that balanced reviews are perceived to be more credible than both positive and negative reviews (Filieri, 2018). Because expertise has proven to be one of the factors that make up the credibility of the source, the decision to also analyze these effects has been made. Therefore, an independent-samples t-test was conducted to compare the two-sided reviews to positive recommendations. The results show showed that the perceived expertise of consumers is significantly higher for balanced reviews (M= 3.75, SD = 1.24) compared to positive reviews (M= 2.75, SD = 0.98, t(111.87)= 4.96, p< .001. These results suggest that indeed balanced reviews are perceived to show a higher degree of expertise, and therefore are considered to be more credible and more trusted than one-sided reviews, only if they are positive (see table 4.5). However, based on the results and the formulated hypothesis, H2d is rejected.

Table 4.5: results of the univariate analysis for expertise.

Condition	Mean
Balanced	3.75 ^a
Negative	3.49 ^a
Positive	2.74 ^b
No review	2.49 ^c

Note: Means with different superscripts different significantly (p < 0.050)

4.5.5. Interaction effects

Hypotheses H4a, H4b, H4c and H4d concerns the interaction effects of this research. H4a predicted a significant interaction between platform type and review valence such that online restaurant reviews posted on Instagram have the strongest influence on purchase intention when the valence of the review is positive. However, from the univariate analysis, it can be observed that there was no significant interaction between the two factors found, F(3, 230) = 0.89, p = .446, indicating that there is no joint effect between the valence of the review and the platform type in this case (see table 4.6). Therefore, H4a is rejected.

Table 4.6: results of the univariate analysis regarding the interaction effects of review valence and platform type on purchase intention.

	Platform	Positive	Negative	Balanced	No review			
	type	type						
Purchase	Instagram	3.818	2.580	3.905	3.023	0.050		
Intention	Personal							
	Blog							

Furthermore, H4b predicted a significant interaction between platform type and review valence such that online restaurant reviews posted on Instagram have the strongest influence on

consumers' attitude when the valence of the review is positive. There was also no significant interaction between the two factors found, F(3, 230) = 0.89, p = .446, indicating that there is no joint effect between the valence of the review and the platform type in this case (see table 4.7). Therefore, H4b is rejected.

Table 4.7: results of the univariate analysis regarding the interaction effects of review valence and platform type on consumers' attitude.

	Review valence					
	Platform	Positive	Negative	Balanced	No	
	type				review	p = 0.812 >
Consumers'	Instagram	3.894	2.574	3.652	2.897	0.050
Attitudes	Personal	3.895	2.717	3.547	3.045	
	Blog					

From the univariate analysis, it can be concluded whether H4c is accepted or rejected (see Appendix C). H4c predicted that there is a significant interaction between platform type and review valence such that online restaurant reviews posted on Instagram have the strongest influence on perceived trustworthiness when the valence of the review is balanced. Based on the results, there was also no significant interaction between the two factors found, F(3, 230) = 0.34, p = .795, p > .050, indicating that there is no joint effect between the valence of the review and the platform type in this case (see table 4.8). Therefore, H4c is rejected.

Table 4.8: results of the univariate analysis regarding the interaction effects of review valence and platform type on trustworthiness.

Review valence * Platform type	
Review valence	

	Platform	Positive	Negative	Balanced	No	
	type				review	p = 0.795 >
Trustworthiness	Instagram	3.273	3.796	4.125	2.828	0.050
	Personal	3.323	3.842	3.977	2.973	
	Blog					

H4d suggests that there is a significant interaction between platform type and review valence such that online restaurant reviews posted on Instagram have the strongest influence on perceived expertise when the valence of the review is balanced. From the univariate analysis, there was no significant interaction between the two factors found, F(3, 230) = 0.96, p = .411, p > .050, indicating that there is no joint effect between the valence of the review and the platform type in this case (see table 4.9). Therefore, H4d is rejected.

Table 4.9: results of the univariate analysis regarding the interaction effects of review valence and platform type on expertise.

	Platform	Positive	Negative	Balanced	No review		
	type	type					
Expertise	Instagram	2.939	3.370	3.714	2.552	0.050	
	Personal	2.548	3.600	3.781	2.429		
	Blog						

4.6. Summary

This section summarises what has been discussed in chapter 4, including the results of the hypotheses of the research. Moreover, these will help answer the RQ of the study. The first part showed how the cleaning and preparation of the data took place. Therefore, the creation of a database and new variables is discussed in 4.1. In section 4.2, the demographics of the study are

presented with nationalities, educational background, gender and age of respondents.

Furthermore, 4.3 discusses the reliability and validity of the measures. All variables have proven to be highly reliable except for expertise. Therefore, the decision to only keep the most accurate item has been taken. The next section illustrates the analysis that was performed to see if the manipulations worked. The results showed that the manipulations were partially successful. In 4.5 the analyses of the hypotheses are discussed. Furthermore, this section includes a conclusion on whether the hypotheses of the study are accepted or rejected. After analysing all results, it has been deduced that only 6 hypotheses are accepted (see table 4.10).

Table 4.10: results of this study's proposed hypotheses.

Hypotheses	Accept/Reject
H1a: Online restaurant reviews with a positive valence will lead to higher	Accepted
purchase intention, compared to negative restaurant reviews.	
H1b: Online restaurant reviews with a positive valence have a stronger	Accepted
impact on consumers' attitudes, compared to negative restaurant reviews.	
H1c: Online restaurant reviews with a negative valence will lead to higher	Accepted
perceived trustworthiness, compared to positive restaurant reviews.	
H1d: Online restaurant reviews with a negative valence will lead to higher	Accepted
perceived expertise, compared to positive restaurant reviews.	
H2a: Online restaurant reviews with a balanced valence will lead to higher	Rejected
purchase intention, compared to positive restaurant reviews.	
H2b: Online restaurant reviews with a balanced valence have a stronger	Rejected
impact on consumers' attitudes, compared to positive restaurant reviews	
H2c: Online restaurant reviews with a balanced valence will lead to higher	Rejected
perceived trustworthiness, compared to negative restaurant reviews.	
H2d: Online restaurant reviews with a balanced valence will lead to higher	Rejected
perceived expertise, compared to negative restaurant reviews.	

H3a: Online restaurant reviews posted by bloggers on Instagram are	Accepted
perceived to lead to higher purchase intention, compared to reviews posted on	
private blogs.	
H3b: Online restaurant reviews posted by bloggers on Instagram are	Rejected
perceived have a stronger impact on consumers' attitudes, compared to	
reviews posted on private blogs.	
H3c: Online restaurant reviews posted by bloggers on Instagram are	Rejected
perceived to be more trustworthy than the reviews posted on private blogs.	
H3d: Online restaurant reviews posted by bloggers on Instagram are	Rejected
perceived to have higher expertise, than the reviews posted on private blogs.	
H4a: There is a significant interaction between platform type and review	Rejected
valence such that online restaurant reviews posted on Instagram have the	
strongest influence on purchase intention when the valence of the review is	
balanced.	
H4b: There is a significant interaction between platform type and review	Rejected
valence such that online restaurant reviews posted on Instagram have the	
strongest influence on consumers' attitude when the valence of the review is	
balanced.	
H4c: There is a significant interaction between platform type and review	Rejected
valence such that online restaurant reviews posted on Instagram have the	
strongest influence on perceived trustworthiness when the valence of the	
review is balanced.	
H4d: There is a significant interaction between platform type and review	Rejected
valence such that online restaurant reviews posted on Instagram have the	
strongest influence on perceived expertise when the valence of the review is	
balanced.	

5. Results

This chapter provides the conclusion and discussions of the study in an attempt to answer the proposed research question. Section 5.1 will talk about the results of the hypotheses and what are the implications of the research study. Furthermore, it will also include details on how this paper managed to fill some gaps in the literature. Then, 5.2 presents the societal and managerial implication of this study's results. Moreover, the limitations of this research are going to be debated in 5.3, followed by suggestions for improvements and future research in 5.4. The conclusions will be discussed in 5.5

5.1. Discussion and Conclusion

Instagram has become one of the biggest platforms for socializing, promoting and managing a brand, but most importantly changing and influencing opinions. This platform has recently become an excellent place for people to share their opinions on different products, services and experiences in an attempt to help and guide other people in their purchase behaviour (Stoitzner, 2020). Alongside social media platforms, people also resorted to personal blogs as they can provide the best environment for introspection. A place where everyone can write with the luxury of details and be heard. One way to use these channels was to first post something on Instagram only as a teaser meant to redirect people to the article on the blog. Some argue that the quality of content and power of persuasion can be affected by the limit of words Instagram has on posts (Uzunoğlu & Kip, 2014). It is interesting to see if now a simple post in the feed is sufficient to influence behaviours and attitudes. Moreover, the people who write these reviews are what was first called a blogger but what is called nowadays an influencer. As we have seen, these can impact their communities, communities that are formed around a shared interest (Uzunoğlu & Kip, 2014). Via word-of-mouth (WOM) techniques, the influencers of our time enable a message to be delivered and received quickly and reliably (Kiss & Bichler, 2008). Social media platforms including the blogosphere are an important source of information because people usually share their experiences with products and services. The question is which platform is the most influential? Does the platform of the review really affect consumer' attitudes, perceived credibility and purchase intention towards visiting a restaurant? Albeit the literature shows significant findings on the effect of eWOM on the restaurant industry, not many research studies looked into Instagram and the effect of the platform on the effectiveness of

online reviews. As far as the literature research part of this paper went, there were no studies found that made a comparison between Instagram and personal blogs concerning online restaurant recommendations. Furthermore, some inconsistent findings contradict each other regarding the impact of review valence on consumers' attitudes and behaviours. Therefore, these are the gaps that this study aims to bridge.

The results from testing the hypotheses confirmed the predicted results. However, not all the hypotheses confirm what was expected from the analyses. For the main effects of review valence, the results show that the valence of the reviews indeed affects all three test variables: purchase intention, consumers' attitudes and perceived source credibility. The experimental group that read the positive shows the highest score for purchase intention, but it does not differ with much from the balanced review. The same results also applied for the consumers' attitude variable, meaning that positive reviews have the most impact on participants' attitude towards the restaurant. The analysis for the two factors, expertise and trustworthiness show that the experimental group who was exposed to the balanced review has the biggest score. Nonetheless, the results show that the people exposed to balanced reviews don't perceive the review to be more credible than the ones exposed to negative reviews, like was expected. Moreover, for the main effects of platform type, the results suggest that consumers are affected only on the purchase intention level by the platform type. Furthermore, there were no significant interaction effects found between review valence and platform type. To conclude, review valences show great effects, whereas the effects of the platform type are limited to only one level but is still present in the results. Moreover, the effect is significant for the most important factor of the study.

For the platform type, it can be said that the results of this study filled the gap in the literature, in the sense that the findings show significant results for people who read the Instagram reviews in regards to their purchase intention. Therefore, the results of this research add to the literature the concept that Instagram reviews are more persuasive than reviews posted on private blogs. Moreover, the findings are in line with previous studies that stated the valence has a major impact on consumers' attitudes (Lee et al., 2009), perceived credibility (Ballatine & Yeung, 2015) and purchase intention (Tata et al., 2020). To be more precisely, positive reviews are considered to be the most persuasive concerning restaurant recommendations. Moreover,

negative reviews are perceived as more credible than positive and balanced reviews, like was indicated by Kusumasondjaja & Marchegiani (2012). Regarding the attitude of consumers, this is significantly higher when the reviews are positive and balanced compared to the other valences. This was suggested by Park & Kang (2019), in one of their studies.

Although some hypotheses were not confirmed, the results of the analyses prove some interesting points. Firstly, the results indeed indicate the perceived expertise and trustworthiness of consumers is significantly higher for balanced reviews compare to one-sided reviews. Therefore, balanced reviews are considered to be more credible and trustworthy than one-sided reviews, only if they are positive, which can be a point of focus for future studies. Secondly, even though Instagram reviews are not proven to be more credible than private blog reviews.

For the test variable purchase intention, the results from the analysis indicate that both the platform and the valence of the review affect it. Positive reviews are proven to be the most persuasive when talking about online restaurant reviews. These results are in alignment with past research studies conducted by Wilemsen (2011). According to his paper, when an opinion shared online is positive, a consumer will perceived and recall it better, and therefore will follow the recommendation. For the balanced reviews, however, the findings contradict past papers that said balanced reviews are more effective in influencing people's purchase intention, compared to one-sided reviews (O'Keefe, 1999). Furthermore, an addition to the literature is that, comparing online restaurant recommendation posted on blogs and Instagram, reviews on Instagram are perceived to be more persuasive. For the interaction effect between platform type and review valence, the hypotheses were not confirmed, contradicting the expectations provided by Ing and Ming's (2018), in one of their papers.

Furthermore, the results from the analysis indicate that only the valence of the review has an effect on the test variable consumers' attitude. Consumers have proven to have the most favourable attitude after reading positive online restaurant review. These are followed by balanced reviews. The results of these study are in line with findings from past research studies conducted by Lee et al. (2009), who found out that positive online reviews have a bigger impact on consumers' attitudes, compared to negative reviews. However, this study's results contradict the findings provided by Park & Kang's (2019), which refer to the fact that when the review is balanced, consumers tend to have a more favourable attitude, compared to one-sided reviews.

For the platform type, there is no addition to the literature, because the platform where the restaurant review is posted wasn't proven to be significant in this study. Furthermore, there were also insignificant findings for the interaction effect between platform type and review valence, results that can be explained by the lack of literature and consistent findings from studies that compared these variables.

As previously stated credibility is formed out of trustworthiness and expertise. For the test variable perceived trustworthiness, the results from the analysis indicate that only the valence of the review has an effect. Therefore, balanced reviews are perceived to be the most trustworthy when talking about online restaurant reviews. These are followed closely by negative reviews. The findings of this study of Eisend (2006), that found out balanced reviews are more trustworthy than one-sided reviews. However, in this study, balanced reviews are proven to be more trustworthy only than positive reviews and not negative reviews. These results can be explained by the inconsistent findings in the literature, Moreover, the results of the negative reviews confirm past research papers that indicate higher credibility for bad reviews, compared to good reviews (Filieri, 2016; Von Helversen et al., 2018). Furthermore, as for perceived trustworthiness, for expertise, balanced reviews are perceived to show the highest degree of expertise. There were similar results in Filieri's (2018), study. However, the results of this study don't confirm the significant difference between balanced reviews and negative reviews, when talking about expertise. For the platform type, there is no addition to the literature, because the platform where the restaurant review is posted wasn't proven to be significant in this study. Furthermore, there were also insignificant findings for the interaction effect between platform type and review valence, for both perceived expertise and perceived trustworthiness.

Furthermore, the findings of this study can have great implications on the restaurant industry and the Covid-19 pandemic. Now that the population is getting vaccinated, restrictions are starting to ease and things are planned to go back to normal, online restaurant reviews can be of great importance for people. Firstly, it is very easy to access them without human contact, unlike the classic WOM. Second of all, the findings of this study can reveal where to look for these reviews in order to find the ones that speak best to their needs (be it on social media or private blogs).

In order to provide the last conclusions, it is important to go back to the research question of the study, whether the valence and the platform of the restaurant review can influence the purchase intention, attitude and perceived credibility of the consumers. Therefore, the valence of the reviews has proven to be influential on all points. However, the platform where the online review is posted can be considered to be partially effective in influencing consumers' intentions and attitudes. The platform of the review was demonstrated to be influential only for purchase intention. Even though past research papers indicated the individual effect of Instagram or personal blogs on consumers' behaviours, when comparing the two platforms, the results do not differ significantly. An explanation for these results can be the similarity of these two platforms, as Instagram nowadays is starting more and more to take from the functions of a blog. Furthermore, some participants could have also confused the different roles of the platforms.

5.2. Managerial implications

This study also provides useful insights into managerial implications and possible implications for digital content creators. First of all, following the results of the analyses, it was proven that online restaurant recommendations posted on Instagram are perceived to be the most influential. Therefore, managers can integrate these reviews in their marketing strategy, as part of user-generated content. User-generated content can help businesses better understand their audience. Moreover, it can also allow the creation of a community as a result of understanding what type of message consumers want to hear and how their needs and wants have to be addressed. The content generated by users and past consumers can help businesses to gain a certain degree of credibility, and therefore build a powerful bond with their audience (Naem & Okafor, 2019). Furthermore, meaningful relationships can be another valuable asset coming from the online restaurant reviews posted by consumers. It can also help the owners of hospitality businesses decide whether it is relevant and profitable to consider investing in partnerships with influencers or bloggers (paid or not). As past research papers suggested, collaborations between businesses and bloggers ensured communications transactions that were successful (Chai, Das & Rao, 2011). These examples can set the scene for other companies to follow the same strategy. The success is therefore not in the actual collaboration with the content creators but comes with understanding how to transform the partnership into a fruitful transaction. And this research set

the grounds for this process. This paper can also help managers and markets understand how consumers think when they see these type of reviews and how the valence of the reviews and the platform where these are posted. Furthermore, they can observe where customers usually go to read a relevant and credible opinion for them. Advertisers can also pick up on the results this research unravelled, and apply them when developing campaigns.

Furthermore, the customers of a dining place are the key drivers for profits. Alongside consumers, WOM is a concept that many managers count on when talking about their marketing and promotional strategies (Tsao & Hsieh, 2015). If guests go to a restaurant, have a nice experience and are satisfied with the services, they are more likely to share the events with their close ones. Therefore, the managers' objectives are revolving around providing the best experience possible for their customers. Another important aspect is that they share the dining experience with their followers on social media. The sooner restaurant owners understand the importance of social media channels and the importance of their presence on these platforms, the more they will have to win. And this research study emphasizes the importance of social media and the influence it has on consumers' attitudes and intentions. Moreover, the managers can use people's feedback and reviews to make some changes to their services to accommodate consumers' needs and wants. The findings of this study also indicate that balanced reviews are perceived to be the most credible, and therefore, managers can form a strategy based on these results. This should be focused on crisis management and management of negative reviews.

On the other hand, this research study provides some interesting point of references for content creators as well. The findings can be of great importance for digital content creators when referring to the best platform that can help them to get the desired message across to their audience. Some content creators nowadays use both blogs and Instagram to share their content, but this can be very time-consuming. Furthermore, you also need more resources and skills to be active on both platforms. This study's results show that shorter, catchier and less detailed online restaurant reviews are perceived to be more persuasive than a lengthy review that is written on blogs. Moreover, influencers and bloggers can understand how to address reviews valences to deliver what their readers expect when reading about a dining experience. The findings related to the valence of the review can also prove that in the case of sponsored reviews, they don't necessarily need to include only positive aspects, only because they were financially

compensated. As we've seen in the results, positive reviews are not perceived as credible as balanced or negative reviews. The people that are planning to enter this digital world of content creation can also form a clearer picture in terms of expectations.

5.3. Limitations

This research study, however, also presents some limitations and this section will discuss all of them. A limitation of the study consist of the manipulations. When checking if the manipulation worked, it was established that people perceived the valence of the review differently than how they were manipulated. Therefore, it can be concluded that the manipulations were partially successful because the platforms were indicated correctly by the participants. Even though respondents indicated the positive and negative reviews accurately, they had difficulties indicating the balanced reviews and the posts that didn't include a recommendation, the "no reviews". However, this limitation could have been avoided by asking the manipulation check with a more appropriate item for this specific study. What could have been adopted to this research in order to make the manipulation checks better is the method from Wu (2013). In his research, the manipulation check question for the review was asked on item ranging from 1 (extremely negative) and 5(extremely positive). This way, 2 and 4 could have corresponded to the balanced reviews and 3 to the "no review" condition. Furthermore, another plausible explanation for the big difference in the manipulation check results is that the doublesided reviews were not completely balanced in the amount of negative and positive details, misleading participants into thinking they are either positive or negative. This limitation can also explain why some hypotheses related to the valence of the review are not validated, despite the fact that the literature supports and provides arguments for them.

Another limitation that should be considered in further studies is the type of restaurants that are talked about in the online reviews. Therefore, the results of the study cannot be generalized for all restaurants and cannot be applied to eateries like cafes, fast food chains, bistros, pubs and so on. The restaurant presented in the online reviews is a fictive one and no name was given, to not be similar to a real restaurant. Moreover, a random picture with a modern restaurant was chosen for the questionnaire, a restaurant that was categorized as a bistro. The different type of restaurants should also be taken into consideration when developing future

research studies on the effects of online restaurant reviews on consumers' attitudes and behaviours, in order to enhance the study's overall reliability. Another argument for why the results of the study cannot be generalized is the age of the respondents, the average age of the participants being 23. Therefore, the results mainly represent the vision of millennials.

Furthermore, a limitation of the study is that sponsored reviews are not taken into consideration. Nothing is mentioned in the research and the actual questionnaire if the blogger was paid to write the review. It is assumed that the person who wrote the recommendation is not financially compensated to write it. However, the results from past papers indicate that the sponsorship factor has a big impact on customers' inclinations to follow the advice of bloggers (Sermans & Sims, 2020). Moreover, most online restaurant recommendations nowadays are sponsored, either financially or by exchanging meals at their restaurant for posts on social media. As it was previously discussed, this is a common practice, and many people make a living out of this now. Alongside this, the disclosure of sponsorships should be taken into consideration for future studies.

Moreover, most responses to the questionnaire were in a great measure from Romanian people. This can limit the results and interpretation of the study to only one nationality and their behaviours; behaviours and attitudes that can also be influenced by their cultural background. Some findings suggest that because Instagram is a relatively new social media platform, in Romania people trust bloggers more than content creators. Over 60% of young Romanian read blogs every day (Nastase, 2015). Therefore, it can be said that personal blogs are more popular than Instagram pages. For example, in America, a study shows that Instagram is the most popular platform and research shows that people usually go to Instagram when looking for opinions and reviews (Sharma, 2020). The results are therefore influenced by the nationality and position of the globe of the participants. Furthermore, it depends on what exposure the consumers have to different backgrounds, digital platforms and social contexts. It can also be argued that Instagram is a platform that allows for the creation of small blogs within the platform. Therefore, it is a thin line that delimits the blogosphere from the content creators on social media; a distinction that is not completely understood by people. This is why the results don't confirm some hypotheses.

5.4. Future research

This study also provides suggestions for future research on the topic. Firstly, this study only focuses on reviews posted on the actual feed. Therefore, it only takes into consideration how prospective consumers react to eWOM is transmitted in Instagram posts. Social media platforms nowadays and especially Instagram is always updating the functions of the platform, to make the content more engaging and the communication with the consumers more successful (Jones, 2021). Therefore, future researches should consider other functions of social media platforms (e.g. reels, IGTVs, stories, guides), as this can show a different impact on consumers' attitudes and behaviours. Secondly, future studies should take into consideration comparing blogs with new and viral social media platforms (e.g. TikTok), because they can attract different audiences who have different behaviours and preferences. Moreover, another interesting comparison can be drawn between two social media platforms or even between reviews posted by consumers versus reviews posted by bloggers. This type of research can provide a better understanding of which type of platform is more influential in regards to persuading consumers to visit a restaurant. Moreover, this way the research can be carried out more in-depth, timewise and lengthwise. The hypotheses can, therefore, be more complex and the associated analyses more progressive.

Because in this experiment, there was no control question added to check whether the participants actually mentioned the cover story as the purpose of the study, another suggestion for improvement would be to include the control question for the cover story.

An improvement for further studies could be mixing pictures with the overall impression of the restaurant (e.g. atmosphere, food, etc.) and text. Structuring the research in this way can provide a clearer perspective on what are the visual factors that influence consumers in their decision to visit a restaurant. Future studies should also consider reviews in other forms. These online restaurant recommendations can also be structures as videos. Nandagiri & Philip (2018), took into consideration video recommendations created by influencers on Youtube and found out that they are credible source and are persuasive enough to shift consumers' behavioural intentions. Furthermore, in order to perform a deeper analysis, other dependent test variables should be included in further researches. For example, Ing and Ming (2018) investigated variables such as information quality, perceived usefulness and perceived benefits, in an attempt to understand the factors that stand behind consumers' attitudes and intentions after reading

bloggers' recommendations. Another factor that should be taken into consideration is the celebrity level of bloggers and influencers. There should also be a way to quantify how the celebrity of the writer can affect the dependent variables. Furthermore, it will allow for making a connection between the platform, the valence of the review and the attributes of the people who write the reviews.

Talking about influencers, researchers should take into consideration the integration of influencers in the conceptual framework of future studies. There are multiple types of influencers nowadays (e.g macro-influencers, mega influencers, micro-influencers, nano influencers, etc.) that have different persuasive powers over their communities. Further research should take into consideration the implication of these type of influencers on consumers' beliefs and opinions. They attract a different category of audience and can influence certain age groups and niches. Gross and Wangenheim (2018), talks about how online reviews created by influencers can be utilized in order to reach desired audiences and make campaigns work for businesses. Understanding what type of blogger or influencer is the right fit for the image of a brand, business, restaurant it's important when considering possible partnerships with online content creators. Moreover, this type of research can also have implications for online creators in regards to what can they bring to the table and what are the predictions of collaborations between them and businesses.

Future researches can also take into consideration features of the restaurant and the personality of the consumers; features can include the quality of the food and the services as they were proven to influence the purchase intention and attitudes of consumers (Yan et al., 2015). These factors can better outline the culinary experiences, and therefore are more credible and relatable for consumers. Personality can also play an important role in understanding how different lifestyles can affect people's choices. Furthermore, it is interesting to see how the results would look like if the framework incorporates external factors such as: how often the consumers eat out, how active are they online, if they like a quiet or vibrant restaurant.

One final consideration would be for future researchers to observe real-life behaviour in regards to visiting a restaurant. This study only focuses on the intention and the attitudes of consumers in the incipient state, before actually making the decision to go to a restaurant. Future studies should take into consideration choosing another research method, as an experiment might

reduce the study's validity. Perhaps, real-life experiments and not online experiments can be performed in order to analyze consumers' behaviours in a situation where their intention can be quantified in actions. These can be in the form of reservation at a restaurant.

References

- Acharya, A. S., Prakash, A., Saxena, P., & Nigam, A. (2013). Sampling: Why and how of it. *Indian Journal of Medical Specialties*, 4(2), 330-333. https://doi.org/:10.7713/ijms.2013.0032
- Agarwal, N. (2008, June). A study of communities and influence in blogosphere. In *Proceedings* of the 2nd SIGMOD PhD workshop on innovative database research (pp. 19-24). https://doi.org/10.1145/1410308.1410314
- Allen, M. (Ed.). (2017). *The SAGE encyclopedia of communication research methods*. Sage Publications.
- Astuti, B., & Putri, A. P. (2018). Analysis on the effect of Instagram use on consumer purchase intensity. *Review of Integrative Business and Economics Research*, 7, 24-38.
- Babbie, E. (2007). *Introduction to Social Research*. (4thedition). Stamford, CT: Cengage Learning Inc.
- Baber, A., Thurasamy, R., Malik, M. I., Sadiq, B., Islam, S., & Sajjad, M. (2016). Online word-of-mouth antecedents, attitude and intention-to-purchase electronic products in Pakistan. *Telematics and Informatics*, *33*(2), 388-400.
- Ballantine, P. W., & Yeung, C. A. (2015). The effects of review valence in organic versus sponsored blog sites on perceived credibility, brand attitude, and behavioural intentions. *Marketing Intelligence & Planning*.
- Bandura, A. & Walters, R. H., (1963), Social learning and personality development. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-0597.2010.00442.x
- Barr, A., & Levy, P. (1984). official Foodie handbook. Timbre Books.
- Barry, C., Markey, R., Almquist, E., & Brahm, C. (2011). Putting social media to work. *Bain & Company*. Retrieved May 2, 2021 from:

 https://www.bain.com/insights/putting-social-media-to-work/
- Baumeister, R. F., Bratslavsky, E., Finkenauer, C., & Vohs, K. D. (2001). Bad is stronger than good. *Review of general psychology*, *5*(4), 323-370. https://doi.org/10.1037/1089-2680.5.4.323
- Bayazit, D., Durmuş, B., & Yildirim, F. (2017). Can vloggers characteristics change online-

- shopping intentions? The role of word of mouth effect as a communication tool. AJIT-e: Bilişim Teknolojileri Online Dergisi, 8(26), 23-40.
- Beambox. (2020). Social Media Statistics for Restaurants You Need to Know Right Now.

 Retrieved April 29, 2021 from:

 https://beambox.com/townsquare/social-media-statistics-for-restaurants-you-need-to-know-right-now
- Bedard, J., & Chi, M. T. (1992). Expertise. *Current directions in psychological science*, *1*(4), 135-139. https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-8721.ep10769799
- Bennett, W. L., & Manheim, J. B. (2006). The one-step flow of communication. *The ANNALS of the American Academy of Political and Social Science*, 608(1), 213-232. https://doi.org/10.1177/0002716206292266
- Berlo, D. K., Lemert, J. B., & Mertz, R. J. (1969). Dimensions for evaluating the acceptability of message sources. *Public opinion quarterly*, *33*(4), 563-576.
- Beymer, M. R., Holloway, I. W., & Grov, C. (2018). Comparing self-reported demographic and sexual behavioral factors among men who have sex with men recruited through Mechanical Turk, Qualtrics, and a HIV/STI clinic-based sample: Implications for researchers and providers. *Archives of sexual behavior*, 47(1), 133-142.
- Boo, S., & Kim, J. (2013). Comparison of negative eWOM intention: an exploratory study. *Journal of Quality Assurance in Hospitality & Tourism*, 14(1), 24-48.
- Bun, S., & Alversia, Y. (2020). Incentives and Food Blogger Influence on Customer Engagement through Instagram. In *The International Conference on Business and Management Research (ICBMR 2020)* (pp. 21-28). Atlantis Press. https://doi.org/10.2991/aebmr.k.201222.004
- Bush, A. J., Martin, C. A., & Bush, V. D. (2004). Sports celebrity influence on the behavioral intentions of generation Y. *Journal of advertising research*, 44(1), 108-118.
- Carron-Arthur, B., Cunningham, J. A., & Griffiths, K. M. (2014). Describing the distribution of engagement in an Internet support group by post frequency: A comparison of the 90-9-1 Principle and Zipf's Law. *Internet Interventions*, *1*(4), 165-168.
- Casaló, L. V., Flavián, C., & Guinalíu, M. (2011). Understanding the intention to follow the

- advice obtained in an online travel community. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 27(2), 622-633. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2010.04.013
- Casaló, L. V., Flavián, C., & Ibáñez-Sánchez, S. (2018). Influencers on Instagram: Antecedents and consequences of opinion leadership. *Journal of Business Research*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusres.2018.07.005
- Chakraborty, U. (2019). The impact of source credible online reviews on purchase intention: The mediating roles of brand equity dimensions. *Journal of Research in Interactive Marketing*.
- Chai, S., Das, S., & Rao, H. R. (2011). Factors affecting bloggers' knowledge sharing: An investigation across gender. *Journal of Management Information Systems*, 28(3), 309-342.
- Chandran, S., & Morwitz, V. G. (2005). Effects of participative pricing on consumers' cognitions and actions: A goal theoretic perspective. *Journal of Consumer Research*, *32*(2), 249-259. https://doi.org/10.1086/432234
- Chaney, I. M. (2001). Opinion leaders as a segment for marketing communications. *Marketing Intelligence & Planning*. https://doi.org/10.1108/EUM0000000005647
- Chatterjee, P. (2001). Online reviews: do consumers use them?.
- Cheng, V. T., & Loi, M. K. (2014). Handling negative online customer reviews: the effects of elaboration likelihood model and distributive justice. *Journal of Travel & Tourism Marketing*, 31(1), 1-15.
- Cheung, C. M., & Thadani, D. R. (2012). The Effectiveness of Electronic Word of Mouth Communication: A Literature Analysis and Integrative Model. *Decision Support Systems* 54, 461-470. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dss.2012.06.008
- Cheung, M. Y., Luo, C., Sia, C. L., & Chen, H. (2009). Credibility of electronic word-of-mouth: Informational and normative determinants of on-line consumer recommendations.

 International Journal of Electronic Commerce, 13(4), 9-38.
- Chiou, J. S., Hsiao, C. C., & Chiu, T. Y. (2018). The credibility and attribution of online reviews. *Online Information Review*.
- Chu, S.C., Kamal, S., & Kim, Y. (2013). Understanding consumers' responses toward social

- media advertising and purchase intention toward luxury products. *Journal of Global Fashion Marketing*, 4(3), 158-174. https://doi.org/10.1080/20932685.2013.790709
- Colliander, J., Marder, B. (2018). 'Snap happy' brands: Increasing publicity effectiveness through a snapshot aesthetic when marketing a brand on Instagram. *Comput. Hum. Behav.* 78, 34–43. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2017.09.015
- Doh, S. J., & Hwang, J. S. (2009). How consumers evaluate eWOM (electronic word-of-mouth) messages. *Cyberpsychology & behavior*, *12*(2), 193-197. https://doi.org/10.1089/cpb.2008.0109
- Eisend, M. (2006). Two-sided advertising: A meta-analysis. *International Journal of Research in Marketing*, 23(2), 187-198. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijresmar.2005.11.001.
- Ericsson, K. A., & Towne, T. J. (2010). Expertise. *WIREs Cognitive Science*. https://doi.org/10.1002/wcs.47
- Evans, J. R., & Mathur, A. (2005). The value of online surveys. *Internet research*. https://doi.org/10.1108/10662240510590360
- Fazio, R. H., Pietri, E. S., Rocklage, M. D., & Shook, N. J. (2015). Positive versus negative valence: Asymmetries in attitude formation and generalization as fundamental individual differences. In *Advances in experimental social psychology* (Vol. 51, pp. 97-146). Academic Press.
- Filieri, R. (2016). What makes an online consumer review trustworthy?. *Annals of Tourism Research*, 58, 46-64. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.annals.2015.12.019
- Filieri, R., & McLeay, F. (2014). E-WOM and accommodation: An analysis of the factors that influence travelers' adoption of information from online reviews. *Journal of travel research*, 53(1), 44-57. https://doi.org/10.1177/0047287513481274
- Filieri, R., McLeay, F., Tsui, B., & Lin, Z. (2018). Consumer perceptions of information helpfulness and determinants of purchase intention in online consumer reviews of services. *Information & Management*, 55(8), 956-970.
- Fiorentino, D. (2019). *How do food-bloggers influence customers' food choices?* (Bachelor's thesis, Università Ca'Foscari Venezia).
- Fricker, R. D. (2016). Sampling methods for online surveys. *The SAGE handbook of online research methods*, *12*(3), 184-202.

- Friedman, H. H., Termini, S., & Washington, R. (1976). The effectiveness of advertisements utilizing four types of endorsers. *Journal of advertising*, 5(3), 22-24.
- Froget, J. R. L., Baghestan, A. G., & Asfaranjan, Y. S. (2013). A uses and gratification perspective on social media usage and online marketing. *Middle-East Journal of Scientific Research*, 15(1), 134-145.
- Gersten, R., Fuchs, L. S., Compton, D., Coyne, M., Greenwood, C., & Innocenti, M. S. (2005). Quality indicators for group experimental and quasi-experimental research in special education. *Exceptional children*, 71(2), 149-164. https://doi.org/10.1177/001440290507100202
- Goldhaber, M.H. (1997). The Attention Economy and the Net. *First Monday*, 2(4-7). Retrieved from: https://firstmonday.org/article/view/519/440
- Goldsmith, R. E., & Horowitz, D. (2006). Measuring motivations for online opinion seeking. *Journal of interactive advertising*, 6(2), 2-14. https://doi.org/10.1080/15252019.2006.10722114
- Green, R. G., Murphy, K. D., & Snyder, S. M. (2000). Should demographics be placed at the end or at the beginning of mailed questionnaires? An empirical answer to a persistent methodological question. *Social Work Research*, 24(4), 237.
- Gross, J., & Wangenheim, F. V. (2018). The Big Four of Influencer Marketing. A Typology of Influencers. *Marketing Review St. Gallen*, 2, 30-38.
- Gunden, N. (2017). How online reviews influence consumer restaurant selection. https://doi.org/10.1300/J369v07n01-06
- Guta, M. (2018). 94% of Diners Will Choose Your Restaurant Based on Online Reviews. *Small Business Trends*. Retrieved April 20, 2021 from:

 https://smallbiztrends.com/2018/06/how-diners-choose-restaurants.html
- Ha, J., Park, K., & Park, J. (2016). Which restaurant should I choose? Herd behavior in the restaurant industry. *Journal of foodservice business research*, 19(4), 396-412. https://doi.org/10.1080/15378020.2016.1185873
- Hanifati, A. N. (2015). The impact of food blogger toward consumer's attitude and behavior in choosing restaurant. *International Journal of Humanities and Management Services*, *3*(3), 149-154.

- Hanjeerapanya, M. P. (2017). *The impact of food bloggers on Instagram when choosing a restaurant in Bangkok* (Doctoral dissertation, THAMMASAT UNIVERSITY).
- Hicks, A., Comp, S., Horovitz, J., Hovarter, M., Miki, M., & Bevan, J. L. (2012). Why people use Yelp. com: An exploration of uses and gratifications. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 28(6), 2274-2279.
- Hovland, C. I., Janis, I. L., & Kelley, H. H. (1953). Communication and persuasion.
- Hovland, C.I. and Weiss, W. (1951), "The influence of source credibility on communication effectiveness", *Public Opinion Quarterly*, Vol. 15 No. 4, pp. 635-650. https://doi.org/10.4236/ojpp.2012.22017
- Hsu, C.L., Lin, J.C.C., & Chiang, H.S. (2013). The effects of blogger recommendations on customers' online shopping intentions. *Internet Research*, 23(1), 69-88. https://doi.org/10.1108/10662241311295782
- IndustryNews. (2019). Study: Nearly 50 Percent of Diners Influenced by Social Media. *QSR Magazine*. Retrieved April 28, 2021 from: https://www.qsrmagazine.com/news/study-nearly-50-percent-diners-influenced-social-media
- Ing, G. P., & Ming, T. (2018). Antecedents of consumer attitude towards blogger intentions of generation Y. *Journal of advertising research*, 44(1), 108-118. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0021849904040206
- Iskandar, B. P., & Arden, J. (2018). Content analysis of food instagram account. *Sustainable Collaboration in Business, Technology, Information and Innovation (SCBTII)*.
- Jaakkola, M. (2019). From re-viewers to me-viewers: The# Bookstagram review sphere on Instagram and the uses of the perceived platform and genre affordances. *Interactions:*Studies in Communication & Culture, 10(1-2), 91-110. https://doi.org/10.1386/iscc.10.1-2.91_1
- Jackson, A., Yates, J., & Orlikowski, W. (2007, January). Corporate Blogging: Building community through persistent digital talk. In 2007 40th Annual Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences (HICSS'07) (pp. 80-80). IEEE.
- Jones, R. (2021). How to market effectively on Instagram. *TheCork*. Retrieved June 10, 2021 from: https://www.thecork.ie/2021/06/03/how-to-market-effectively-on-instagram/
- Kala, D., & Chaubey, D. S. (2018). The effect of eWOM communication on brand image and

- purchase intention towards lifestyle products in India. *International Journal of Services, Economics and Management*, 9(2), 143-157. https://doi.org/10.1504/IJSEM.2018.096077.
- Katz, E., & J. G. Blumler. (1974). "The Uses of Mass Communications: Current Perspectives on Gratifications Research." *Sage Publications*, Inc. https://doi.org/10.4236/jss.2018.612005.
- Katz, E., & Lazarsfeld, P. (1955). *Personal Influence*. New York. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-658-21742-6_67
- Khalgatyan, A. A., & Ivanova, A. P. (2020). BLOGGING ON INSTAGRAM AS AN ONLINE MARKETING TOOL. In *Colloquium-journal* (No. 9-7, pp. 45-48). Голопристанський міськрайонний центр зайнятості= Голопристанский районный центр занятости.
- Kim, J. H., & Song, H. (2020). The influence of perceived credibility on purchase intention via competence and authenticity. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 90, 102617.
- Kim, S.S., Choe, J.Y.J. and Petrick, J.F. (2018), "The effect of celebrity on brand awareness, perceived quality, brand image, brand loyalty, and destination attachment to a literary f estival", *Journal of Destination Marketing and Management*, Vol. 9, pp. 320-329.
- King, M. M., & Multon, K. D. (1996). The effects of television role models on the career aspirations of African American junior high school students. *Journal of Career Development*, 23(2), 111-125.
- Kiss, C., & Bichler, M. (2008). Identification of influencers—measuring influence in customer networks. *Decision Support Systems*, 46(1), 233-253. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dss.2008.06.007
- Korotina, A., & Jargalsaikhan, T. (2016). Attitude towards Instagram micro-celebrities and their influence on consumers' purchasing decisions.
- Kudeshia, C., & Kumar, A. (2017). Social eWOM: does it affect the brand attitude and purchase intention of brands?. *Management Research Review*. https://doi.org/10.1108/MRR-07-2015-0161
- Kusumasondjaja, S., Shanka, T., & Marchegiani, C. (2012). Credibility of online reviews and

- initial trust: The roles of reviewer's identity and review valence. *Journal of Vacation Marketing*, 18(3), 185-195.
- Kwok, L., & Yu, B. (2013). Spreading social media messages on Facebook: An analysis of restaurant business-to-consumer communications. *Cornell Hospitality Quarterly*, *54*(1), 84-94. https://doi.org/10.1177/1938965512458360
- Lee, H.H., & Ma, Y.J. (2012). Consumer perceptions of online consumer product and service reviews: Focusing on information processing confidence and susceptibility to peer influence. *Journal of Research in Interactive Marketing*, 6(2), 110-132. https://doi.org/10.1108/17505931211265426
- Lee, K. T., & Koo, D. M. (2012). Effects of attribute and valence of e-WOM on message adoption: Moderating roles of subjective knowledge and regulatory focus. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 28(5), 1974-1984. https://doi.org/10.4236/jhrss.2016.43025
- Lee, M., Rodgers, S., & Kim, M. (2009). Effects of valence and extremity of eWOM on attitude toward the brand and website. *Journal of Current Issues & Research in Advertising*, 31(2), 1-11.
- Lepkowska-White, E., & Kortright, E. (2018). The business of blogging: Effective approaches of women food bloggers. *Journal of foodservice business research*, 21(3), 257-279.
- Li, H., Liu, H., & Zhang, Z. (2020). Online persuasion of review emotional intensity: A text mining analysis of restaurant reviews. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 89, 102558.
- Li, H., Wang, C. R., Meng, F., & Zhang, Z. (2019). Making restaurant reviews useful and/or enjoyable? The impacts of temporal, explanatory, and sensory cues. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 83, 257-265. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijhm.2018.11.002
- Lim, Y.S. and Van Der Heide, B. (2015), "Evaluating the wisdom of strangers: the perceived credibility of online consumer reviews on yelp", *Journal of Computer-Mediated Communication*, Vol. 20 No. 1, pp. 67-82.
- Lin, H. C., Bruning, P. F., & Swarna, H. (2018). Using online opinion leaders to promote the hedonic and utilitarian value of products and services. *Business Horizons*, 61: 431-442. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bushor.2018.01.010

- Liu, I., Norman, W. C., & Pennington-Gray, L. (2013). A flash of culinary tourism:Understanding the influences of online food photography on people's travel planning process on flickr. *Tourism Culture & Communication*, *13*(1), 5-18. https://doi.org/10.3727/109830413X13769180530567
- Liu, X., Min, Q., & Han, S. (2020). Understanding users' continuous content contribution behaviours on microblogs: An integrated perspective of uses and gratification theory and social influence theory. *Behaviour & Information Technology*, 39(5), 525-543.
- Mackiewicz, J. (2010). Assertions of expertise in online product reviews. *Journal of Business and Technical Communication*, 24(1), 3-28. https://doi.org/10.1177/1050651909346929
- Marinkovic, V., Senic, V., Ivkov, D., Dimitrovski, D., & Bjelic, M. (2014). The antecedents of satisfaction and revisit intentions for full-service restaurants. *Marketing Intelligence & Planning*. https://doi.org/10.5539/ass.v11n23p129
- Martin, C. A., & Bush, A. J. (2000). Do role models influence teenagers' purchase intentions and behavior?. *Journal of consumer marketing*. https://doi.org/10.1108/07363760010341081
- Martinez, B., & Kim, S. (2012). Predicting purchase intention for private sale sites. *Journal of Fashion Marketing and Management: An International Journal*. https://doi.org/10.1108/13612021211246080
- Matthews, B., & Ross, L. (2010). *Research methods a practical guide for the social sciences*. Harlow: Pearson.
- McCracken, G. (1989). Who is the celebrity endorser? Cultural foundations of the endorsement process. *Journal of consumer research*, *16*(3), 310-321. https://doi.org/10.1086/209217
- Mhlanga, O., & Tichaawa, T. M. (2017). Influence of social media on customer experiences in restaurants: A South African study. *Tourism: An International Interdisciplinary Journal*, 65(1), 45-60.
- Mills, A. J., Durepos, G., & Wiebe, E. (Eds.). (2009). Encyclopedia of case study research. Sage Publications.
- More, J. S., & Lingam, C. (2019). A SI model for social media influencer maximization. *Applied Computing and Informatics*, 15(2), 102-108. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aci.2017.11.001
- Mun, S. G. (2020). The effects of ambient temperature changes on foodborne illness outbreaks

- associated with the restaurant industry. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 85, 102432.
- Murphey, R. (2020). Local Consumer Review Survey 2020. *Bright Local*. Retrieved April 28, 2021 from: https://www.brightlocal.com/research/local-consumer-review-survey/
- Mvududu, N. H., & Sink, C. A. (2013). Factor analysis in counseling research and practice. *Counseling Outcome Research and Evaluation*, *4*(2), 75-98. https://doi.org/10.1177/2150137813494766
- Naem, M., & Okafor, S. (2019). User-generated content and consumer brand engagement.

 In *Leveraging Computer-Mediated Marketing Environments* (pp. 193-220). IGI Global.
- Nakayama, M., & Wan, Y. (2019). The cultural impact on social commerce: A sentiment analysis on Yelp ethnic restaurant reviews. *Information & Management*, 56(2), 271-279.
- Nandagiri, V., & Philip, L. (2018). Impact of influencers from Instagram and YouTube on their followers. *International Journal of Multidisciplinary Research and Modern Education*, 4(1), 61-65.
- Nastase, T. (2020). Perceptia consumatorilor romani despre bloguri (cercetare in premiera).

 Retrieved June 1, 2021 from: https://www.traiannastase.ro/perceptia-consumatorilor-romani-despre-bloguri-cercetare-in-premiera/
- Naylor, R. W., Lamberton, C. P., & Norton, D. A. (2011). Seeing ourselves in others: Reviewer ambiguity, egocentric anchoring, and persuasion. *Journal of Marketing Research*, 48(3), 617-631. https://doi.org/10.1509/jmkr.48.3.617
- Neuman, W. L. (2014). *Social Research Methods: Qualitative and Quantitative Approaches*. Essex: Pearson. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2021.696828
- North, E. J., & Kotzé, T. (2001). Parents and television advertisements as consumer socialisation agents for adolescents: An exploratory study. *Journal of Consumer Sciences*, 29. https://doi.org/10.4314/jfecs.v29i1.52806
- O'Keefe, D. J. (1999). How to handle opposing arguments in persuasive messages: A metaanalytic review of the effects of one-sided and two-sided messages. *Annals of the International Communication Association*, 22(1), 209-249.
- Ong, B. S. (2012). The perceived influence of user reviews in the hospitality industry. *Journal of Hospitality Marketing & Management*, 21(5), 463-485.

- Pande, A. C., & Soodan, V. (2015). Role of consumer attitudes, beliefs and subjective norms as predictors of purchase behaviour: a study on personal care purchases. *The Business & Management Review*, *5*(4), 284.
- Park, D. H., Lee, J., & Han, I. (2007). The effect of on-line consumer reviews on consumer purchasing intention: The moderating role of involvement. *International journal of electronic commerce*, 11(4), 125-148.
- Park, J., Yi, Y., & Kang, D. (2019). The effects of one-sided vs. two-sided review valence on electronic word of mouth (e-WOM): the moderating role of sponsorship presence. *Asia Marketing Journal*, 21(2), 1-19.
- Pavlou, P. A., & Dimoka, A. (2006). The nature and role of feedback text comments in online marketplaces: Implications for trust building, price premiums, and seller differentiation. *Information Systems Research*, *17*(4), 392-414. https://doi.org/10.1287/isre
- Perdue, B. C., & Summers, J. O. (1986). Checking the success of manipulations in marketing experiments. *Journal of marketing research*, 23(4), 317-326. https://doi.org/10.2307/3151807
- Poole, S. (2012). Let's start the foodie backlash. *The Guardian*. Retrieved April 20, 2021 from: https://www.theguardian.com/books/2012/sep/28/lets-start-foodie-backlash
- Punch, K.F. (2003). *Survey research: The basics*. London: Sage. https://doi.org/10.4135/9781849209984
- Puspita, G. T., & Hendrayati, H. (2020). Food Blogger Review on Instagram as an Alternative for Helping Consumer Purchase Decision. In *3rd Global Conference On Business*, *Management, and Entrepreneurship (GCBME 2018)* (pp. 16-20). Atlantis Press.
- Racherla, P., & Friske, W. (2012). Perceived 'usefulness' of online consumer reviews: An exploratory investigation across three services categories. *Electronic Commerce Research and Applications*, 11(6), 548-559.
- Ramos-Serrano, M., & Martínez-García, Á. (2016). Personal style bloggers: the most popular visual composition principles and themes on instagram. *Observatorio* (*OBS**), *10*(2), 89-109.
- Reed, A. E., Chan, L., & Mikels, J. A. (2014). Meta-analysis of the age-related positivity effect:

- age differences in preferences for positive over negative information. *Psychology and aging*, 29(1), 1. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0035194
- Resnick, P., Zeckhauser, R., Friedman, E. & Kuwabara, K. (2000). "Reputation systems",
 Communications of the ACM. Vol. 43 No. 12, pp. 45-48.

 https://doi.org/10.1145/355112.355122
- Rheingold, H. (1993), The virtual community: home-steading on the electronic frontier, Reading, MA: Addison-Wesley Publishing. https://doi.org/10.16997/wpcc.206
- Rosario, A. B., de Valck, K., & Sotgiu, F. (2020). Conceptualizing the electronic word-of-mouth process: What we know and need to know about eWOM creation, exposure, and evaluation. *Journal of the Academy of Marketing Science*, 48(3), 422-448. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11747-019-00706-1
- Rosenberg, E. (2017). 'The Shed at Dulwich' was London's top-rated restaurant. Just one problem: It didn't exist. *WashingtonPost*. Retrieved April 2, 2021 from:

 https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/food/wp/2017/12/08/it-was-londons-top-rated-restaurant-just-one-problem-it-didnt-exist/
- Ross, S. M., & Morrison, G. R. (2004). Experimental research methods. *Handbook of research on educational communications and technology*, 2, 1021-43.
- Rozin, P., & Royzman, E. B. (2001). Negativity bias, negativity dominance, and contagion. *Personality and social psychology review*, *5*(4), 296-320. https://doi.org/10.1207/S15327957PSPR0504_2
- Rubin, A., & Babbie, E. R. (2016). Empowerment series: Research methods for social work. *Cengage Learning*.
- Schuckert, M., Liu, X., & Law, R. (2015). Hospitality and tourism online reviews: Recent trends and future directions. *Journal of Travel & Tourism Marketing*, 32(5), 608-621. https://doi.org/10.1080/10548408.2014.933154
- Seiler, R., & Kucza, G. (2017). Source credibility model, source attractiveness model and match-up-hypothesis: An integrated model. *Journal of international scientific publications:* economy & business, 11.
- Sen, S., & Lerman, D. (2007). Why are you telling me this? An examination into negative consumer reviews on the web. *Journal of interactive marketing*, 21(4), 76-94.

https://doi.org/10.1002/dir.20090

- Serman, Z., & Sims, J. (2020, April). How social media influencers affect consumers purchase habit. In *UK Academy for Information Systems Conference Proceedings* (Vol. 10).
- Sharma, G. (2020). Why Do Brands Prefer Instagram Over Other Social Media Platforms.

 SocialPilot. Retrieved June 1, 2021 from: https://www.socialpilot.co/blog/instagram-over-other-social-media-platform
- Sheldon, P., Bryant, K. (2016). Instagram: Motives for its use and relationship to narcissism and contextual age. *Comput. Hum. Behav.* 58, 89–97. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2015.12.059
- Singh, A., Taneja, A., & Mangalaraj, G. (2009). Creating online surveys: Some wisdom from the trenches tutorial. *IEEE transactions on Professional Communication*, 52(2), 197-212. https://doi.org/10.1109/TPC.2009.2017986
- Sokolova, K., & Kefi, H. (2020). Instagram and YouTube bloggers promote it, why should I buy? How credibility and parasocial interaction influence purchase intentions. *Journal of Retailing and Consumer Services*, 53. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jretconser.2019.01.011
- Sparks, B. A., & Browning, V. (2011). The impact of online reviews on hotel booking intentions and perception of trust. *Tourism Management*, 32(6), 1310-1323. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.TOURMAN.2010.12.011
- Sparks, B.A., Perkins, H.E., & Buckley, R. (2013). Online travel reviews as persuasive communication: The effects of content type, source, and certification logos on consumer behavior. *Tourism Management*, 39(December), 1-9.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tourman.2013.03.007
- Spears, N., & Singh, S. N. (2004). Measuring attitude toward the brand and purchase intentions. *Journal of current issues & research in advertising*, 26(2), 53-66. https://doi.org/10.1080/10641734.2004.10505164
- Staats, A. W. (1996). Personality and behavior: Psychological behaviorism. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF03392655
- Stoitzner, N. M. U. (2020). *The effect of different types of online reviews on Instagram regarding users' choice of a restaurant* (Doctoral dissertation).
- Sukamolson, S. (2007). Fundamentals of quantitative research. Language Institute

- Chulalongkorn University, 1, 2-3.
- Sutanto, M. A., & Aprianingsih, A. (2016). The effect of online consumer review toward purchase intention: A study in premium cosmetic in Indonesia. In *Journal International Conference on Ethics of Business, Economics, and Social Science* (pp. 218-230).
- Tata, S. V., Prashar, S., & Gupta, S. (2020). An examination of the role of review valence and review source in varying consumption contexts on purchase decision. *Journal of Retailing and Consumer Services*, 52.
- Tien, D. H., Rivas, A. A. A., & Liao, Y. K. (2019). Examining the influence of customer-to customer electronic word-of-mouth on purchase intention in social networking sites. *Asia Pacific Management Review*, 24(3), 238-249.
- Tsao, W. C., & Hsieh, M. T. (2015). eWOM persuasiveness: do eWOM platforms and product type matter?. *Electronic Commerce Research*, *15*(4), 509-541.
- Tsou, A. (2019). *Managing brand reputation in a dynamic, eWOM service industry environment* (Doctoral dissertation, Queensland University of Technology).
- Turcotte, J., York, C., Irving, J., Scholl, R. M., & Pingree, R. J. (2015). News recommendations from social media opinion leaders: Effects on media trust and information seeking. *Journal of Computer-Mediated Communication*, 20(5): 520–535.

 https://doi.org/10.1111/jcc4.12127
- Uzunoğlu, E., & Kip, S. M. (2014). Brand communication through digital influencers: Leveraging blogger engagement. *International Journal of Information Management*, 34(5), 592-602. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijinfomgt.2014.04.007
- Van Lohuizen, A. W., & Trujillo-Barrera, A. (2019). The Influence of Online Reviews on Restaurants: The Roles of Review Valence, Platform, and Credibility. *Journal of Agricultural & Food Industrial Organization*, 18(2). https://doi.org/10.1515/jafio-2018-0020
- Von Helversen, B., Abramczuk, K., Kopeć, W., & Nielek, R. (2018). Influence of consumer reviews on online purchasing decisions in older and younger adults. *Decision Support Systems*, 113, 1-10. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dss.2018.05.006
- Wang, S. W., & Scheinbaum, A. C. (2018). Enhancing brand credibility via celebrity e

- ndorsement: Trustworthiness trumps attractiveness and expertise. *Journal of Advertising Research*, 58(1), 16-32.
- Weismueller, J., Harrigan, P., Wang, S., & Soutar, G. N. (2020). Influencer endorsements: How advertising disclosure and source credibility affect consumer purchase intention on social media. *Australasian Marketing Journal (AMJ)*, 28(4), 160-170.
- Whiting, A., & Williams, D. (2013). Why people use social media: a uses and gratifications approach. *Qualitative Market Research: An International Journal*. https://doi.org/10.1108/QMR-06-2013-0041
- Willemsen, L. M., Neijens, P. C., Bronner, F., & De Ridder, J. A. (2011). "Highly recommended!" The content characteristics and perceived usefulness of online consumer reviews. *Journal of Computer-Mediated Communication*, 17(1), 19-38. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1083-6101.2011.01551.x
- Wu, P. F. (2013). In search of negativity bias: An empirical study of perceived helpfulness of online reviews. *Psychology & Marketing*, 30(11), 971-984.
 https://doi.org/10.1002/mar.20660
- Wu, W. L., & Lee, Y. C. (2012). The effect of blog trustworthiness, product attitude, and blog involvement on purchase intention. *International Journal of Management & Information Systems (IJMIS)*, 16(3), 265-276. https://doi.org/10.19030/ijmis.v16i3.7079
- Xie, H. J., Miao, L., Kuo, P. J., & Lee, B. Y. (2011). Consumers' responses to ambivalent online hotel reviews: The role of perceived source credibility and pre-decisional disposition. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 30(1), 178-183.
- Yang, J., Sarathy, R., & Walsh, S. M. (2016). Do review valence and review volume impact consumers' purchase decisions as assumed?. *Nankai Business Review International*.
- Yan, X., Wang, J., Chau, M. (2015). Customer revisit intention to restaurants: Evidence from online reviews. Inf. Syst. Front. 17, 645–657. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10796-013-9446-5
- Yoo, K. H., Sigala, M., & Gretzel, U. (2016). Exploring TripAdvisor. In *Open tourism* (pp. 239-255). Springer, Berlin, Heidelberg.
- Yurdugül, H. (2008). Minimum sample size for Cronbach's coefficient alpha: a Monte-Carlo study. *Hacettepe Üniversitesi eğitim fakültesi dergisi*, *35*(35), 1-9.

- Zhang, K. Z., Zhao, S. J., Cheung, C. M., & Lee, M. K. (2014). Examining the influence of online reviews on consumers' decision-making: A heuristic-systematic model. *Decision Support Systems*, 67, 78-89. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dss.2014.08.005
- Zhang, Z., Ye, Q., Law, R., & Li, Y. (2010). The impact of e-word-of-mouth on the online popularity of restaurants: A comparison of consumer reviews and editor reviews. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 29(4), 694-700.
- Zhivago, K. (2012). How Customers Choose a Product or Service: Debunking Common Marketing Myths Part 2 of 4. Retrieved April 15, 2021 from: https://www.business2community.com/customer-experience/how-customers-choose-a-product-or-service-debunking-common-marketing-myths-part-2-of-4-0333002
- Zhou, S., & Sloan, W. (2009). Research Methods in Communication. Northport, Alabama: Vision Press.
- Zhou, S., McCormick, H., Blazquez, M., & Barnes, L. (2019). eWOM: The rise of the opinion leaders. In *Social Commerce* (pp. 189-212). Palgrave Macmillan, Cham. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-03617-1_11
- Zou, P., Yu, B., & Hao, Y. (2011). Does the valence of online consumer reviews matter for consumer decision making? The moderating role of consumer expertise. *Journal of computers*, 6(3), 484-488.

Appendix A

Version of the Instagram review (positive valence)



foodofinstagram 🐡 · Follow

:









Liked by suzziedonnovan and 50 others

foodofinstagram My friend and I stopped at this restaurant by chance and had an amazing experience. It was busy at lunchtime, but we were lucky enough to get a table immediately. Our waiter was attentive and knowledgeable. The menu had a nice variety of selections and specials. I ordered sea bass even though I was also tempted to get the shrimps salad, while my friend ordered a steak. Our meals were cooked to perfection and tasted delicious. The atmosphere is another thing that caught my attention, as the music compliments the food in such a way that it creates a very cosy environment. All in all, highly recommended.

View all 15 comment



Version of the private blog review (positive valence)

The Weekly Restaurant Review

A new article from the series "Restaurant Guide for Foodies"

My friend and I stopped at this restaurant by chance and had an amazing experience. It is a newly opened restaurant in town and I heard many good things about it. It was busy at lunchtime, but we were lucky enough to get a table immediately. The décor of the restaurant is really nice, and it made us feel as if we are in an art gallery. Our waiter was attentive and knowledgeable. The menu had a nice variety of selections and specials. I ordered sea bass even though I was also tempted to get the shrimps salad, while my friend ordered a steak. Our meals were cooked to perfection and tasted delicious.

The atmosphere is another thing that caught my attention, as the music compliments the food in such a way that it creates a very cosy environment. They also have a special menu at lunchtime, and they change it every day. All in all, highly recommended.



Appendix B

Thesis Questionnaire

Master Thesis

Start of Block: Default Question Block

Q1

Dear participant,

Thank you for taking your time to participate in this study!

The research contains a survey asking you for your opinion on restaurant reviews and it is conducted by a student at the Erasmus University Rotterdam. In this study you will be shown a restaurant review and asked to rate some statements afterwards, according to your opinion.

Please fill in the survey to the best of your ability and note that there are no right or wrong answers. However, you can withdraw from the survey at any point if you feel like. It should not take you longer than 5-7 minutes to complete the questionnaire. Your participation in this study is completely voluntary and there are no risks associated with this project. Your responses will be used for research purposes only and they are confidential and anonymous.

If you have any questions at any time about they survey or the procedures, don't hesitate to contact me, Raluca Blaga, at the following email address: 583825rb@eur.nl

Thank you for	participating!			
Page Break				

time, without any penalty or consequences.	,	,
○ Yes (1)		
Page Break ————————————————————————————————————		

Q2 I agree to participate in the research study. I understand the purpose and nature of this study and I am participating voluntarily. I understand that I can withdraw from the study at any

id of Block: Default Question Block	
art of Block: Demographics + Filter	
15 If you are completing this survey on your phone, it is recommended that yo deways.	u hold it
age Break ————————————————————————————————————	

Q3 Thank you for your interest in participating in this study! Ple about your background.	ease first answer the questions
Q4 What is your age?	
Q5 What is your gender?	
O Male (1)	
O Female (2)	
Other (3)	
O Prefer not to say (4)	
Q6 Where do you live? (Country)	

Q7 What is the highest degree or level of school you have completed?
C Elementary school (1)
O High school (2)
O Vocational training (3)
O Bachelor degree (4)
O Master degree (5)
O PhD or higher (6)
Other (7)
*
Q17 On which platform do you have an account? (You can select multiple answers)
Instagram (1)
Facebook (2)
TikTok (3)
Page Break ————————————————————————————————————

Q14 Next, you will be shown a written restaurant review. Imagine you would have to pick a place for a future date and you want to enjoy a nice meal, in a memorable restaurant with great services. Think about whether you will choose this restaurant or not.

End of Block: Demographics + Filter
Start of Block: Positive
Q18 Take a look at this review written by a food blogger. You will be asked to give your opinion after you finish reading the recommendation.
Q19
End of Block: Positive
Start of Block: Negative
Q46 Take a look at this review written by a food blogger. You will be asked to give your opinion after you finish reading the recommendation.
Q47
End of Block: Negative
Start of Block: Balanced
Q36 Take a look at this review written by a food blogger. You will be asked to give your opinion after you finish reading the recommendation.

Q21

End of Block: Balanced
Start of Block: No review
Q37 Take a look at this review written by a food blogger. You will be asked to give your opinion after you finish reading the recommendation.
Q22
End of Block: No review
Start of Block: Positive blog
Q38 Take a look at this review written by a food blogger. You will be asked to give your opinion after you finish reading the recommendation.
Q26
End of Block: Positive blog
Start of Block: Negative Blog
Q39 Take a look at this review written by a food blogger. You will be asked to give your opinion after you finish reading the recommendation.
Q29
End of Block: Negative Blog

Start of Block: Balanced Blog

Q40 Take a look after you finish r		•	blogger. You will	l be asked to g	ive your opinion
Q31					
End of Block: E	Balanced Blog				
Start of Block:	No Review Blo	g			
Q41 Take a look after you finish r		•	blogger. You will	l be asked to g	ive your opinion
Q34					
End of Block: N	lo Review Blog				
Start of Block:	Introduction				
Q44 Please rate	the following st	atement:			
	Strongly disagree (1)	Somewhat disagree (2)	Neither agree nor disagree (3)	Somewhat agree (4)	Strongly agree (5)
I have looked with attention towards the picture and the review. (1)	0	0	0	0	0
End of Block: I	ntroduction				

Start of Block: Perceived Source Credibility

Q11 Rate each statement according to how well it describes your opinion.

	Strongly disagree (6)	Somewhat disagree (7)	Neither agree nor disagree (8)	Somewhat agree (9)	Strongly agree (10)
I believe this food blogger's recommendation to be true. (1)	0	0	0	0	0
I think this food blogger's recommendation is reliable. (2)	0	0	0	0	0
I think this food blogger's recommendation is convincing. (3)	0	0	0	0	0
I think this food blogger's recommendation is accurate. (4)	0	0	0	0	0
I think the person who wrote this recommendation is qualified, knowledgeable, experienced enough to write it. (5)		0		0	0
I think a restaurant being recommended by a person with expertise is more trustable. (6)		0		0	0

End of Block: Perceived Source Credibility

Start of Block: Consumers' Attitude

Q9 Rate each statement according to how well it describes your opinion.

	Strongly disagree (1)	Somewhat disagree (2)	Neither agree nor disagree (3)	Somewhat agree (4)	Strongly agree (5)
I think following this food blogger's recommendation would be good for me. (1)	0	0	0	0	0
I have a positive opinion about this food blogger's recommendation. (2)	0	0	0	0	0
I like this food blogger's recommendation. (3)	0	0	0	0	0
Overall my attitude toward this food blogger's recommendation is favourable. (4)	0	0	0	0	0

End of Block: Consumers' Attitude

Start of Block: Purchase intention

Q8 Rate each st	Strongly disagree (6)	Somewhat disagree (7)	t describes your of Neither agree nor disagree (8)	Somewhat agree (9)	Strongly agree (10)
I would seriously consider the restaurant recommended by the food blogger. (7)	0	0	0	0	0
I would choose the restaurant recommended by the food blogger in this review. (9)	0	0	0	0	0
If I were to choose between two restaurants, I will certainly choose the one recommended in this review.	0			0	
End of Block: P	Purchase intent	ion			
Start of Block:	Manipulation cl	neck + Control			
Q12 Which platf	orm do you think	was used for th	nis review?		
OInstagrar	m (1)				
O Personal	Blog (2)				
Other (4)				

Page Break —

Q13 After reading the review, please rate the following statement:

	Strongly disagree (20)	Somewhat disagree (21)	Neither agree nor disagree (22)	Somewhat agree (23)	Strongly agree (24)
I believe the review was positive. (33)	0	0	0	0	0
Page Break —					

Q16

You have now reached the end of the questionnaire. If you have any questions regarding this study, you can contact me at 583825rb@eur.nl

Thank you for taking your time and effort to participate in study! We appreciate your feedback.

Make sure you click "next" in order for your response to be registered!

End of Block: Manipulation check + Control

Appendix C

SPSS Outputs

	Descripti	ve Statist	tics	
Dependent Varia	ble: PiTotal			
ReviewValence	PlatformType	Mean	Std. Deviation	Ν
Positive	Instagram	3.8182	.94314	3
	Personal Blog	3.5914	.59448	3
	Total	3.7083	.79571	6
Negative	Instagram	2.5802	.89916	2
	Personal Blog	2.0778	.75141	3
	Total	2.3158	.85547	5
Balanced	Instagram	3.9048	1.20307	2
	Personal Blog	3.4583	.85404	3
	Total	3.6667	1.04692	6
NoReview	Instagram	3.0230	.85881	2
	Personal Blog	3.0000	.86066	2
	Total	3.0117	.85209	5
Total	Instagram	3.3561	1.11480	11
	Personal Blog	3.0441	.96795	12
	Total	3.1975	1.05219	23

Figure C1. SPSS table displaying the results from the univariate analysis of variance for purchase intention.

Tests of Between-Sub	jects Effects
----------------------	---------------

Dependent Variable: PiTot	al				
Source	Type III Sum of Squares	df	Mean Square	F	Sig.
Corrected Model	83.582ª	7	11.940	15.359	.000
Intercept	2398.769	1	2398.769	3085.609	.000
ReviewValence	75.287	3	25.096	32.281	.000
PlatformType	5.320	1	5.320	6.843	.009
ReviewValence * PlatformType	2.082	3	.694	.893	.446
Error	178.803	230	.777		
Total	2695.667	238			
Corrected Total	262.385	237			

a. R Squared = .319 (Adjusted R Squared = .298)

Figure C2. SPSS table displaying the results from the univariate analysis of variance for purchase intention (test of between-subjects effects).

Descriptive Statistics

Dependent Variable: ConAtTotal					
ReviewValence	PlatformType	Mean	Std. Deviation	N	
Positive	Instagram	3.8939	.92075	33	
	Personal Blog	3.8952	.76315	31	
	Total	3.8945	.84140	64	
Negative	Instagram	2.5741	.96031	27	
	Personal Blog	2.7167	.99076	30	
	Total	2.6491	.97039	57	
Balanced	Instagram	3.6518	.86693	28	
	Personal Blog	3.5469	.50176	32	
	Total	3.5958	.69210	60	
NoReview	Instagram	2.8966	.74856	29	
	Personal Blog	3.0446	.76996	28	
	Total	2.9693	.75603	57	
Total	Instagram	3.2842	1.02180	117	
	Personal Blog	3.3140	.88831	121	
	Total	3.2994	.95435	238	

Figure C3. SPSS table displaying the results from the univariate analysis of variance for consumers' attitude.

Tests of Between-Subjects Effects

Dependent Variable: Con/	AtTotal				
Source	Type III Sum of Squares	df	Mean Square	F	Sig.
Corrected Model	59.020 ^a	7	8.431	12.365	.000
Intercept	2545.320	1	2545.320	3732.675	.000
ReviewValence	58.495	3	19.498	28.594	.000
PlatformType	.129	1	.129	.190	.663
ReviewValence * PlatformType	.653	3	.218	.319	.812
Error	156.838	230	.682		
Total	2806.688	238			
Corrected Total	215.857	237			

a. R Squared = .273 (Adjusted R Squared = .251)

Figure C4. SPSS table displaying the results from the univariate analysis of variance for consumers' attitude (test of between-subjects effects).

Descriptive Statistics

Dependent Variable: TrustTotal						
ReviewValence	PlatformType	Mean	Std. Deviation	N		
Positive	Instagram	3.2727	1.02577	33		
	Personal Blog	3.3226	.96866	31		
	Total	3.2969	.99091	64		
Negative	Instagram	3.7963	.56771	27		
	Personal Blog	3.8417	.54331	30		
	Total	3.8202	.55048	57		
Balanced	Instagram	4.1250	.99187	28		
	Personal Blog	3.9766	.77084	32		
	Total	4.0458	.87635	60		
NoReview	Instagram	2.8276	.69148	29		
	Personal Blog	2.9732	.70165	28		
	Total	2.8991	.69414	57		
Total	Instagram	3.4872	.97426	117		
	Personal Blog	3.5434	.85494	121		
	Total	3.5158	.91403	238		

Figure C5. SPSS table displaying the results from the univariate analysis of variance for trustworthiness.

Tests of Between-Subjects Effects

Dependent Variable: TrustTotal Type III Sum of Squares df Mean Square F Sig. Source 47.581 a Corrected Model 7 6.797 10.393 .000 4481.419 Intercept 2930.896 2930.896 .000 1 46.944 ReviewValence 3 15.648 23.926 .000 PlatformType .032 .032 .048 .826 1 ReviewValence * .672 3 .224 .342 .795 PlatformType Error 150.422 230 .654 Total 3139.813 238 Corrected Total 198.003 237

Figure C6. SPSS table displaying the results from the univariate analysis of variance for trustworthiness (test of between-subjects effects).

a. R Squared = .240 (Adjusted R Squared = .217)

Descriptive Statistics

Dependent Variable: Expertise 1

ReviewValence	PlatformType	Mean	Std. Deviation	N
Positive	Instagram	2.94	.966	33
	Personal Blog	2.55	.961	31
	Total	2.75	.976	64
Negative	Instagram	3.37	1.006	27
	Personal Blog	3.60	.894	30
	Total	3.49	.947	57
Balanced	Instagram	3.71	1.329	28
	Personal Blog	3.78	1.184	32
	Total	3.75	1.244	60
NoReview	Instagram	2.55	1.121	29
	Personal Blog	2.43	.959	28
	Total	2.49	1.037	57
Total	Instagram	3.13	1.178	117
	Personal Blog	3.11	1.168	121
	Total	3.12	1.170	238

Figure C7. SPSS table displaying the results from the univariate analysis of variance for expertise.

Tests of Between-Subjects Effects

Dependent Variable: Expertise 1

Source	Type III Sum of Squares	df	Mean Square	F	Sig.
Corrected Model	66.441 ^a	7	9.492	8.453	.000
Intercept	2301.814	1	2301.814	2049.899	.000
ReviewValence	62.759	3	20.920	18.630	.000
PlatformType	.175	1	.175	.156	.693
ReviewValence * PlatformType	3.240	3	1.080	.962	.411
Error	258.265	230	1.123		
Total	2638.000	238			
Corrected Total	324.706	237			

a. R Squared = .205 (Adjusted R Squared = .180)

Figure C8. SPSS table displaying the results from the univariate analysis of variance for expertise (test of between-subjects effects).